Service Profile Management (SPM) Users Guide

Intentionally Left Blank

Table of Contents

1.0 OVERVIEW
1.1. Software Requirements 4
2.0 SIGNING INTO SPM 4
2.1. IBM REGISTRATION
3.0 NAVIGATION 10
3.1. Web Browser 10
3.2. SPM Screen 11
3.3. SPM NAVIGATION MENU 13

4.0 SPM FUNCTIONS	16
4.1. Search	16
4.1.1. Find a Company	
4.1.1.1. Business Partner Conversion	
4.1.2. Find a Contact	
4.1.3. Find a User	
4.2. ACTION	26
4.2.1. Create BP, SP, OSP, or WESS Company	
4.2.2. Create SP Application	
4.2.3. Create Contact	60
4.2.4. Create Helppack	

4.2.5. Pen	ding Approvals	76
4.2.5.1.	Company Approvals	77
4.2.5.2.	Entitlement Renewals	79
4.2.5.3.	Application Approvals	80
4.2.6. Pen	ding Changes	81
4.2.6.1.	Company Changes	82
4.2.6.2.	Company Contact Association Changes	84
4.2.6.3.	Company Contact Association Approvals	85
4.2.6.4.	Company Mass Contacts Relocates	88
4.2.6.5.	All Company Changes	89
4.2.6.6.	Contact Changes	90
4.2.6.7.	Contact Certification Association Changes	91

4.2.6.8.	Contact Certification Association Approvals	93
4.2.6.9.	Internal User Registrations	94
	C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	
5.0 SIGNING	OUT OF SPM 1	00

```
6.0 IMPORTANT NOTE ...... 100
```

GETTING STARTED

1.0 Overview

The **Service and Support Profile Management System,** or SPM (formerly known as SPDB) manages the IBM Warranty Authorized Business Partner business and Entitlement for PCD support. This includes support for Service Partners, Business Partners, Authorized Service Providers, HelpPack users, Large Accounts and Other Service Providers.

1.1. Software Requirements

Windows Operating System

. Internet Explorer 6.x and higher

2.0 Signing into SPM

- Step 1: Open a web browser session.
- Step 2: Enter the SPM URL into the browser Address: field.



Note: The URL for SPM is http://www.ibm.com/pc/partner/spm/

Important Note: If you are attempting to access the SPM website using a previously saved bookmark, you may receive an error. This is due to slight change in the SPM R4.2 URL. Please delete your previous bookmark, access the SPM R4.2 application using the URL above, and recreate your bookmark with the new URL.

Step 3: Click Go or press Enter. The IBM SPM (Service and Support Profile Management) page is displayed:



Step 4: Click The SPM Sign In page is displayed:

TOM		Country/region (sel	1013 and 101 a
Home Products	Services & solution	s Support & downloads Hy account	Search
IVH SPH	Sign in		
Sign in			
Help and FAQ	Please enter you are not currently	r IBM ID and password in the sign in area below. If you registered with our site, please register now.	- Pargoli yeur 1814 107
Related links • Personal Computing Support	18M id Password		 → Earget your dasseed → Ghange pession
		Sign in Si Cancel	

2.1. IBMRegistration

Step 5: If you have not registered previously, click the **register** link, located on the SPM Sign in page (see screenshot below). If you have already registered, skip to *Step 11*.

in the s	ign in	area	below.
, pleas	regis	ter n	ow.

The My IBM registration page (Step 1 of 2) is displayed

iome Products	Services & solutions S	apport & downloads My account		
	My IBM regis	tration		
IBM profile	Step 1 of 2	uation		
y IBM registration	-		And the state	
elp and FAQ	transaction; other fields the required information	an asterisk(*)are required to comple are optional. If you do not want to pr , please use the "Back" button on you age, or close the window or browser	ovide us with ur browser to	
	Preferred language for p	profiling: English		
	sign in.Please provide a	ing information, which is required ead n email address as your IBM ID. This is the email address you provide belo	can be, but	
		ange your IBM ID once you've signe password, see <u>guidelines for IBM ID</u> ;		
	* IBM ID:	Why do I have to provide an email a IBM ID?	address as my	
	* Password: (Minimum 8 characters			
	* Verify password:			
	the answer to the ques	question that only you can answer. T ion. Occasionally, you may be asked your identity. Enter a question that i emember.	to answer	
	question:			
	* Email:	7		
	Select the country of yo	ur residence to set warranty. <u>Learn n</u>	iore	
	* Country/region of r Please select country			
		Continue 🕅 Cancel		

Step 6: Enter the following required information:

- IBM ID: Enter your email address here. This will be your IBM ID
- Password: Minimum of 8 characters
- Verify Password
- Security Question
- Answer to Security Question
- Email: Re-enter your email address here.
- Country / region of residence

Step 7: Click The My IBM registration page (Step 2 of 2) is displayed.



.

.

.

			United States [change]	Terms of use
				Search
Home Products	Services & solutions S	iupport & download	s My account	
My 1BM profile	My IBM regis	stration		
My IBM registration				
Help and FAQ	transaction; other fields the required information	are optional. If you n, please use the "E	e required to complete this u do not want to provide us with lack" button on your browser to indow or browser session that is	
	User information			
	Preferred language: (for marketing communications) Salutation: (e.g. Mr., Mrs.) * First name:	Select one		
	Initials: * Last name: Suffix: (e.g. Jr., Sr.)			
	Daytime phone: (e.g. 555-555-1234) Evening phone:		Ext:	
	(e.g. 555-555-1234) Fax number: (e.g. 555-555-1234) Cell number:			

Step 8: Enter the following required information:

• First name

.

Last name

Note: Other optional fields are available on this page and may be used to provide additional detail to the user profile.

Step 9: Click Submit. The My IBM registration page is displayed, confirming that IBM registration is complete.

	United States [chang	ge] Terms of use
		Search
Home Products	Services & solutions Support & downloads My account	
Ny IBM profile	My IBM registration	
My IBM registration		
Help and FAQ	Thank you for registering with ibm.com. Continue to explore ibm.com as a	My IBM
registered user.	Welcome back, Joe Friendly	
	😌 Continue	→ Edit your profile
		→ Sign out
		If you are not Joe Friendly, click here.

Step 10: Click W Continue

The SPM Sign in page is displayed:

Home Products Services & solutions Support & downloads My account IBM SPM Sign in Sign in Help and FAQ Please enter your IBM ID and password in the sign in area belowed in the sign in area b	Search
IBM SPM Sign in Help and FAQ Please enter your IBM ID and password in the sign in area belo	
Sign in Help and FAQ Please enter your IBM ID and password in the sign in area belo	
Help and FAQ Please enter your IBM ID and password in the sign in area belo	
Please enter your IBM ID and password in the sign in area beid	
are not currently registered with our site, please register now.	
	→ Forgot your passwo
Related links IBM id • Personal Computing IBM id Support Password	→ Change password
About IBM Privacy Contact	

Step 11: From the SPM Sign in page, enter the **IBM id** and **Password** created during IBM Registration (see Step 6 above). Click Sign in. If this is your first time signing in, The **Authorization Id and PIN** page is displayed.

		Country/region [select]	Terms of use
			Search
Home Products	Services & solutions Support & downloads M	y account	
TBM SPM Sign in Help and FAQ	Sign in with your authoriza PIN	ition id and	
	Sign in		
Related links • Personal Computing Support	Authorization id PIN Submit		
	Help to sign in		
	How to get an authorization id and PIN		
	Forgot authorization id and PIN?		

If you have signed in previously, this page is not displayed. Instead, the IBM SPM page is displayed (see step 13.)

Important Notes:

If you have not yet requested an Authorization id and PIN, click on the How to get an authorization id and PIN link and follow the instructions for your geography.
 If you have forgotten your authorization id and PIN, click on the Forgot authorization id and PIN? link and follow the instructions for your geography.

Step 12: Enter your Authorization id and PIN.

Note: The entry of Authorization ID and Pin is only performed the first time you log into SPM. However, you may be asked to reference the Authorization ID and Pin at a later date.

Please keep them in a safe place.



Step 13: Click 🖤 Step 13:

The IBM SPM page is displayed.



You are now signed into the SPM site.

3.0 Navigation

SPM uses standard World Wide Web navigation. If you are familiar with the Internet, navigation on the SPM site will be easy to learn.

This chapter discusses standard World Wide Web navigation that is appropriate to the SPM site. It offers a basic understanding of the parts of the screen and how to use them.

At the end of this chapter, you should have a good understanding of how to move around at the SPM site. You will become familiar with:

- . Parts of the screen
- a. o Internet Explorer
- b. o SPM site
- c. oLinks to sites within SPM
- d. oLinks to non-SPM sites
 - SPM Navigation Menu
 - Cursor Functions
 - Lists, buttons, boxes hyperlinks and other SPM objects
- Search

3.1. Web Browser

Internet Explorer is a common web browser used to access the internet. The screenshot

below uses Internet Explorer to demonstrate basic navigation common to most web browsers. Please reference help documentation for your web browser should you have any additional questions regarding its use.



Address Bar: The SPM URL is entered into the Address Bar.

Tool Bar: Internet level commands are found on the Toolbar.

Standard Buttons: Examples of typical Standard buttons are Back, Stop, Home and Search.

3.2. SPMScreen

The following screen represents what is displayed after you have successfully logged into SPM. Various navigational features are pointed out below.



- Search IBM: Allows the user to enter search criteria for information across all of IBM. Important Note: You must use the SEARCH feature from the navigation menu to search for SPM specific data.
- **Navigation Menu:** Allows the user to navigate between functions within the SPM application. *Note: Functions available may vary based on the logged in user's level of access to the SPM application.*

Links: The following links to other IBM websites are accessible from the SPM home page:

- . • Home Links to the www.ibm.com home page
- Products Links to the IBM products page
 - Services & solutions Links to the IBM Services and Solutions page

. **O Support & downloads** – Links to the Support & downloads site, from which you can search for downloads, technical support, and access other related links.

. **O My account** – Links to the My account site from which you can make online purchases, subscribe to IBM newsletters, view your IBM homepage preferences and link to the education and training site to view your IBM course history.

Related Links:

. **O SSG – Main page –** Links to the Service Support Guide used in IBM service and support profile management.

ECAs & dealer tips – Links to a website where you can search for ECAs and dealer tips by Brand, Family, Machine Type, and/or Model.

Personal computing support – Links to the IBM Personal computing support page, where you can browse for various support information by product, such as drivers and downloads, publications, and warranty information.

- . **© Eclaim** Links to the Eclaim.com website.
- . **PartnerWorld –** Links to the PartnerWorld website.
- - Education Links to the IBM PC Institute business partner website.

. **O** Warranty Lookup – Links to the IBM warranty status website, where you can enter a valid machine type and serial number to obtain current product warranty status, as well as international warranty information.

• **Parts Lookup** – Links to the IBM Parts lookup website, where you can enter a valid machine type and serial number to obtain a list of parts shipped with the system.

Other Links:

. **O** Business Partner Support Site - Links to the Business Partner Support at IBM site.

. **• About IBM -** Links to the About IBM site, where you can get company information and the corporate address and phone number for IBM.

. **• Privacy -** Links to the Privacy site where you are given IBM's privacy practices on the web.

. **O Contact** - Links to the Contact site where you can link to the Technical support directory and customer support contacts sites. Phone numbers for shopping assistance, small businesses, general inquiries, Gold Web Site problem, and TTY services are given. You will also find the mailing and e-mailing addresses for IBM Corporate and links to self-help resources (Frequently asked questions, Support & downloads, and Online shopping help) and a directory of IBM Worldwide contacts.

Note: The default country selection for all links to other IBM websites referenced from within SPM is United States. Please be sure to change and save your country settings by clicking on the **change** link located at the top of the SPM Sign in page or www.ibm.com home page (see screenshot below). This will enable quick access to country specific links to other IBM websites from within the SPM website. This will NOT change your country specific settings from within SPM itself.



3.3. SPMNavigation Menu

Once you have successfully logged into SPM, a list of accessible functions will be presented on the left side of your screen. This is the **SPM Navigation Menu**. You will use the **Navigation Menu** to move from one SPM function to another.

IBM SPM
Search
Action
Administration
Help
Sign out

The Navigation Menu is divided into the following categories and subcategories:

- **IBM SPM** This link takes you to the SPM welcome page.
- Search This link takes you to an SPM internal search page. From here, you can search for a company, contact or user by entering specific search criteria.
- Action This link allows you to create a BP, SP, OSP, or WESS companies or contacts, as well as Helppacks. You can also access pending approvals and changes from here.

Action	
Create BP company	
Create SP company	
Create OSP company	Y
Create WESS compa	any
Create SP application	n
Create contact	
• Create helppack	
• Pending approvals	
• Pending changes	

- a. Create BP/SP/OSP/WESS Company Create new companies using this link.
- b. **Create SP Application** Send the Service Partner application to a company who wants to become an IBM Service Partner using this link.
- c. **Create contact** Use this link to create a contact with or without an associated company.
- d. Create helppack Use this link to create a user and add a helppack.
- e. **Pending Approvals** When new companies or applications are submitted to SPM, approvals are given using this link. Entitlement renewals are also listed.
- f. **Pending changes** When company or contact changes are made and submitted, they can be viewed and approved using this link. New internal user registrations are also displayed here for approval.
- Administration Links associated to administration of the SPM application are displayed here.



- g. **Enterprises** From this link, companies having several locations can be rolled up into one grouping, or Enterprise, for viewing, notification and access purposes.
- h. **Roles** Roles are the job responsibilities available to a user. The role defines the items displayed on the Navigation Menu, as well as what access the user has within them once signed into the SPM application. From this link, roles can be created, modified, and deleted.
- i. **Notifications** A notification is an automated communication sent to a defined list of users when various activities within SPM have taken place. From this link, notifications can be created, modified, and deleted.
- j. **Find users/privileges** You can search for and display the profile of a user, as well as update and delete the profile from this link.
- k. **Brands** Brands are the major business category of marketable products used within SPM to define the product set for which the service provider is authorized to provide service. From this link, brands can be viewed, added, modified or deleted.
- Series/Families/MTs From this link, you can view and maintain series, families and machine types (MTs) used in SPM. This structure provide mapping for training entitlement.
- m. **Courses** You can view and maintain courses used within the SPM application from this link.
- n. Certificates This link takes you to a list of SPM tracked certifications.
- Conditions Conditions define and ensure compliance to course and skill prerequisites required by the business partner to become an active Warranty provider and entitled to perform warranty service. Conditions are applied on three levels. 1) Location Activation 2) Service Authorization, 3) Location Authorization. Conditions can be viewed, added, and archived from this link.
- p. Company/Contact types This link allows you to view and maintain contact types for each defined company type within SPM. Contact types are classifications for contacts, which are used to define various levels of responsibility within the associated company type. The defined company types within SPM are Authorized Service Partner (SP), Business Partner (BP), Other Service Partner (OSP), and WESS Account (WESS).
- q. **Channel types** Channel types are defined as relationships between a business partner and IBM, identifying the level of entitlement. Channel types can viewed and

maintained from this link.

- r. **Service types** Service types identify the relationship between the service provider and IBM, and can be viewed and maintained from this link.
- s. Service program levels This link allows you to view and maintain service program levels. The Service program is a multi-tiered program enabling incentives for service providers.
- t. **Services** Services are activities performed by the business partner which fall outside IBM provided brands. A list of these services can be viewed and maintained from this link.
- u. **Letters** This link is used to view and maintain standard letters that can be printed on demand when an SPM activity takes place.
- v. **Dealer groups** Use this link to view and maintain brand authorization levels. (Currently only being used for CPPS in EMEA).
- Help This link allows you to download documentation to assist you in the use of the SPM application.
- Sign out To sign out of the SPM application, click this link. This will return you to the IBM SPM Sign in page.

Note: You may not see all the functions on the Navigation menu displayed here. The functions visible to you once you are logged into SPM are governed by your user privileges.

IBM SPM	
Search	
Action	
Administration	
Help	
Sign out	

You can identify your location with the SPM application by looking at the **SPM Navigation Menu**. The active menu item will be displayed in white. Additional sub-functions (if applicable) will be expanded and displayed below the active menu item. On the **Navigation Menu** displayed here, you can see that the user is working within the Search function.

USING THE SPM APPLICATION

4.0 SPM Functions

4.1. Search

The Search hyperlink, found on the SPM Navigation Menu, is used to locate companies, contacts and users within the SPM application.

4.1.1. Find a Company:

Step 1: Sign in to the SPM site. See Section 2.0 Signing into SPM for more information.

Step 2: Click the Search link found on the SPM Navigation Menu.

IBM SPM	
Search)	
Action	
Administration	
Help	
Sign out	

Search	
Find company Find	contact Find user
and support profile mana required to complete the IBM confidential	companies, users and contacts used in IBM service agement. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) a transaction; other fields are optional.
General information	
Geography	United States 💉
Country	United States
A CONTRACTOR OF A CONTRACTOR OFTA CONTRACTOR O	English 💌
Language	All
Language Help center access	
	All
Help center access	All
Help center access Company type	
Help center access Company type [*] Location id	

The Search screen, Find company tab is displayed.

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Step3: Company name, or Telephone number, in the provided fields. Click 2 Find company

The Companies search results page is displayed.

	es search urned 1 record(s arch results						
Company name	Company type	Status	Active	LOCID Customer number	Country	Stat	e City
Sounds Xtreme	Authorized Service	Approved		QT397	United	MN	Yankleville

Step 4: Click on the **Company name** hyperlink to view detailed information. The **Company view** page is displayed.

Basic info Authoriza	ions Company info Comments	Views
Use these engage to view of	mpany information used in IBM service and	+ Associated contacts
support profile manageme	support profile management. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are equired to complete the transaction; other fields are optional.	
IBM confidential	→ Technical training	
Reference id: 10004047 Company type: Authorize	d Service Partner	+ History
Company name: Sounds		
Location id: QT397 Status: Approved pending		Actions
Active: No		→ Edit
General information		→ Terminate
Location id	QT397	→ Restrict
Customer number		
Enterprise number Headquarters		
CAC number		
Override activation		
Status	Approved pending	
Consultant		
IBM consultant	Brown, Christian	
Service type		
Service type		
Service program level		
Geography		
Geography	United States	11.

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

From here, you can perform various tasks, including edit company information, restrict or terminate the company and view associated contacts.

Note: Your visibility to functions within the Company view will depend on your assigned user privileges.

4.1.1.1. Business Partner Conversion

When a search has been completed for a BP Company, depending on your user privileges, you may have the option to convert the Business Partner to an SP Company.

Step 5: From the Company view page, click on the Create SP company link located on the right Actions menu.

The **Create company** page is displayed, with the available BP company information populated.

Company view	ompanies search results > 🛛	
Basic info Authoriza	tions Company info Comments	Views
support profile manageme	ompany information used in IBM service and int. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are ransaction; other fields are optional.	 → Associated contacts → History
IBM confidential		Actions
Reference id: 10004045 Company type: Business		→ Edit
Company name: ABC Se Location id: Status: Approved	ervices	→ Terminate
Active: Yes		→ Create SP company
General information		
Location id Customer number Enterprise number Headquarters CAC number		
Status	Approved	
Marketing		r -
Marketing rep	3	-
Geography		1
Geography	United States	

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Step 6: Complete all applicable information and enter all required fields for an SP Company.

Note: See section 4.2.1 Create BP/SP/OSP/WESS Company, beginning with step 5, for more information on SP Company fields.



Note: Visibility to Dupdate or Dupdate or Submit are dependent on your assigned user privileges. Submitted companies are placed in **Pending** status, and require approval by an administrator. See section 4.2.5.1 Company approvals for more information on approving submitted companies. Updated companies are placed in **Approved** status, with no additional action required.

w5	
ssociated contacts	
istory	
ions	
đit	
erminate	
reate SP company	1
	vis ssociated contacts istory ions dit erminate reate SP company

You may encounter the **Existing company results** page.

Existing o	com	oanv re	sults				
Use these pages t support profile ma	o mainta anageme ete the t	ain company i ant. The fields	nformation used in IBM se indicated with an asterisk ther fields are optional.				
			e LOCID for the same co create a new company wit	mpany	Actio → (onis Create r	1614
name.	ncel you	r creation or	create a new company wit	n the new			
Companies		47					
Company name St	atus	Location id	Company type Customer	Countr	Y	State	City
ABC Services Ar	proved		Business Partner	United S	tates	NY	West Babylo

Click the **Create new** link from the Actions menu on the right to create the new Service Partner record.



Your company is created, and will be placed in **Approved** or **Pending** status, based on your assigned user privileges. The **IBM SPM** welcome page is displayed.

4.1.2. Find a Contact:

Step 1: Sign in to the SPM site. See Section 2.0 Signing into SPM for more information.

Step 2: Click the Search link found on the SPM Navigation Menu.



The Search screen, Find company tab is displayed.

Find company Find	contact Find user	
and support profile mana required to complete the IBM confidential	companies, users and contacts used agement. The fields indicated with a transaction; other fields are option	n asterisk (*) are
General information		
Geography	United States	*
Country	United States	¥
Language	English 💌	
	All	
Help center access		
	All	~
Help center access	All	~
Help center access Company type [®]	All	×
Help center access Company type [*] Location id		*

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Step 3: Click on the Find contact tab. The Search screen, Find contact tab is displayed.

search	
Find company Find o	contact Find user
and support profile manage	ompanies, users and contacts used in IBM service gement. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) ar transaction; other fields are optional.
General information	
Geography	United States
Country	United States
Language	English 😽
Help center access	All
Company type*	All
Location id	
Authorized brand	All
State	All 💌
Postal code	
Contact information	
Reference id	
First name	
	Fuzzy
Last name	

Note: This is a portion of the page contents

Step 4: From the Find contact tab, enter search criteria, such as Company type, Last name, or Email, in the provided fields. Click Prind contact.

The Contacts search results page is displayed.

Contacts	searcl	n res	sults					
Use these pages								
profile managem complete the tra				erisk (*)	are required to	> → Sel	ect all	
						+ De	select all	
						→ Arc	hive	
four search re Contacts sear	owners and share and share the second statement of the	ord(s)		10				
Last, first middle	Company name	LOCID	Company type	Status	Authorization id	Channel type	Country	City
Giuseppe	Sounds Xtreme	QT397	Authorized Service Partner	Approved	0170292163	PCD	United States	Yankleville

From here, you can choose to archive contact information for both individual or multiple contacts listed.

Note: Your visibility to archive functions will depend on your assigned user privileges.

Step 5: Click on the Last, first, middle hyperlink to view detailed contact information. The

Contact view page is displayed.

Basic info Auth id	Authorizations Comments	Views
Use these pages to view o	ontact information used in IBM service and support	→ History
	fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are required to	→ View privileges
IBM confidential		Actions
Reference id: 10019369 Authorization id: 01702		→ Edit
		→ Reset PIN
		→ Resend PIN
First name Middle name	Giuseppe	
Middle name	10000000 Baass	
Last name	Rousseau	
Title		
CompTIA #		
Status	Approved	
Claim status	Unsent	
Siebel status	Unsent	

Note: This is a portion of the page contents

From here, you can perform various tasks, including view privileges, edit contact information, and reset or resend pin.

Note: Your visibility to functions within the contact view will depend on your assigned user privileges

4.1.3. Find a User:

Step 1: Sign in to the SPM site. See Section 2.0 Signing into SPM for more information.

Step 2: Click the Search link found on the SPM Navigation Menu.

ІВМ SPM	
Search	
Action	
Administration	
Help	
Sign out	

The **Search** screen, **Find company** tab is displayed.

Find company Find	contact Find user	
	companies, users and contacts used in IBM agement. The fields indicated with an asteri	
	transaction; other fields are optional.	34()0
BM confidential		
General information		
Geography	United States	~
Country	United States	
.anguage	English 💌	
Help center access	All	
	All	
Company type*		
Company type [*] .ocation id		
ocation id	All	
1997 1979 1979 1979 1979 1979 1979 1979		

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Step 3: Click on the Find user tab.

The **Search** screen, **Find user** tab is displayed.

Find company Find	contact Find user	
and support profile mana	companies, users and contacts used in IBM agement. The fields indicated with an asteri transaction; other fields are optional.	service sk (*) are
General information		
Geography	United States	~
Country	United States	~
Language	English 🛩	
Help center access	All	
Company type*	All	
Location id		
Authorized brand	All	
State	All	
Postal code		
User information		
Reference id		
First name		

Note: This is a portion of the page contents

Step 4: From the Find user tab, enter search criteria, such as Reference id, First name, or Authorization id, in the provided fields. Click P Find user. The User search results page is displayed.

	rs search res	ulte					
Use	is searchiles	uits					
	e pages to view user info					Views	
	nanagement. The fields ir a the transaction; other f			k (*) are r	equired to	→ Select al	l.
						+ Deselect	all
						\rightarrow Archive	
IBM cor	fidential						
Statistics of the local division of the loca	arch returned 2 recor	d(s)					
Users	search results						
	Type Contact name	I	EE	1 A	Country		City
	Ruta, Gino	~			Uni	ted States	
	Rousseau, Gino			×	Uni	ted States	

From here, you can choose to archive user information for both individual or multiple users listed.

Note: Your visibility to archive functions will depend on your assigned user privileges.

Step 5: Click on the Contact name hyperlink to view detailed user information. The User

view page is displayed.

IBM SPM >		
User view		
Use these pages to view us profile management. The fi complete the transaction; o	er information used in IBM service and suppor elds indicated with an asterisk (*) are required ther fields are optional.	t I to
IBM confidential		
Name		Actions
First name	Gino	→ History
Middle name		111-11-0414-11
Last name	Rousseau	→ View privileges
Title		→ Edit
Status	Approved	
Title/Email		→ Reset PIN → Resend PIN
Job title		* Kesend PIN
Email	gino@test.com	
Help center		
Help center access	Yes	
Geography		
Geography		
Geography	United States	
Country	Unitad States	

Note: This is a portion of the page contents

From here, you can perform various tasks, including view history, view privileges, edit user information, and reset or resend pin.

Note: Your visibility to functions within the user view will depend on your assigned user privileges

4.2. Action

4.2.1. Create BP, SP, OSP, or WESS Company

As new relationships are formed between IBM and companies wishing to become IBM's partners, Large Accounts and companies will need to be added to SPM.

SPM manages 4 types of company:

- . In the second second
- Authorized Service Partners (SP)
- . Other Service Partners (OSP)
- . Worldwide Enhanced Support Services Accounts (WESS)

Your user privileges within the SPM application will determine if you will have access to this function from the SPM Navigation Menu, as well as what type of company (BP, SP, OSP or WESS) you will be able to create.

Some fields are mandatory when creating a company. Mandatory fields will depend on the company type and the company's geography. All mandatory fields will be noted with a red asterisk (*) for each company type / geography within the SPM application.

A contact can be associated to a company during company creation within SPM, or added at a later time. Contacts should always be associated to one or more companies. Unassociated contacts can be found by running a Brio report.

Based on your user privileges, companies created may require review and approval by an administrator after submission. See section 4.2.5.1 Company Approvals for more information on approving companies.

In this section, you will learn how to add each company type and how to associate contacts to both new and existing companies.

To Create an SPM Company:

Step 1: Sign in to the SPM site. See Section 2.0 Signing into SPM for more information.

Step 2: Click the **Action** link found on the SPM Navigation Menu. The Action sub-categories are listed.

Note: You may not see all Action sub-categories listed. Your visibility to Action sub-categories will depend on your assigned user privileges.

Step 3: Click Create BP/SP/OSP/WESS Company link from the Action sub-category list.

Note: Your visibility to these links will depend on your assigned user privileges.

The **Create BP/SP/OSP/WESS Company** page, **Basic Info** tab is displayed (see sample screenshot below).

	IBM SPM
	Search
	Action
	Create BP company
	Create SP company
	Create OSP company
	· Create WESS company
	· Create SP application
	· Create contact
	· Create helppack
	Pending approvals
	• Pending changes
	Administration
	Help
s	iign out

Create B	P Company
Basic info	Authorizations Company info Comments
support profile m required to comp IBM confidentia Reference id:	: Business Partner
Geography	
Geography	United States
Country	United States
Language	English M
General inform	nation
Location id	
Customer number	

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Step 4: Use the drop down lists in the Geography section to select the following:

- Geography: Will default to logged in user's geography
- Country
- Language

Step 5: From the **Basic Info** tab, complete the following sections, as appropriate, for the applicable company type:

(example⁻

EMEA, LA,

Note: Mandatory fields, by geography, are denoted after the field name using superscript US). They are also marked within the SPM application with a red asterisk (*).

BP Company

General information Section AP, CA

- Location id
 - AP, CA, EMEA
- Customer number
- Enterprise number
- Headquarters
- CAC number

Marketing Section

Marketing rep

Help access Section

• Help center access

SP Company

General information Section AP, LA, US Location id

- - AP, EMEA
- Customer number Enterprise number
- Headquarters
- CAC number
- Override activation

Consultant Section

IBM Consultant

Service Type Section

- Service type AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US ٠
- Service program level

Help access Section

• Help center access

OSP Company

General information Section

- Location id
- Customer number
- Enterprise number
- Headquarters
- CAC number
- Override activation

Consultant Section

IBM Consultant

Service type Section

Service type AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US

EMEA

Service program level

Help access Section

Help center access

WESS Company

- **©** General information Section
 - Customer number
 - Enterprise number
- Marketing Section
 - Primary marketing rep
 - Secondary marketing rep
- Help access Section
 - Help center access
- Routing (Headquarters use only) Section
 - Case coordinator



The **Create BP/SP/OSP/WESS Company** page, **Authorizations** tab is displayed (see sample screenshot below).

Basic info Auth	orizations Company info Comments	Actions
· Channel types	Dealer groups Brands	→ Add channel type
Services	Contacts	→ Delete channel type
Reference id:		
Company name: Location id: Status: Active: No	horized Service Partner	_
Company name: Location id: Status: Active: No Channel types		
Company name: Location id: Status: Active: No Channel types Channel type	borized Service Partner Description type has to be specified.	

Each section within the Authorizations tab is accessed by clicking on the corresponding link at the top of the Authorizations tab. See sample screenshot below.

Basic info 🔷 🗛	uthorizations Company	info Comments	Actions
Channel types	Dealer groups	Brands Link	Add channel type
Services	Contacts		Delete channel types

Note: Your visibility to these links will depend on your assigned user privileges

Step 7: From the Authorizations tab, click on the Channel types link, as appropriate, for the applicable company type.

The Create BP/SP/OSP/WESS Company page, Channel types link is displayed.

	Contacts intain company information us ment. The fields indicated wit		 → Add channel type → Delete channel types
Use these pages to ma support profile manage	intain company information us		→ Delete channel types
support profile manage	ment. The fields indicated wit		
Reference id: Company type: Othe Company name: Location id: Status: Active: No Channel types	r Service Partner		
Channel type	Description		
1992	vpe has to be specified.		
IBM confidential Important notice The data provided abo but accuracy cannot be	ve is based upon our most red guaranteed. If you believe a or have questions or concern	ny of the data given	

Step 8: From the Actions menu on the right, click on the Add channel type link.



The Company channel type association page is displayed.

Use these pages to	channel type association
	agement. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are a the transaction; other fields are optional.
IBM confidential	
Reference id: Status:	
Active: Yes	
Company	
Company	
Legal name Location id	
City	
City section	
State	
Country	United States
Channel type as	

Paso 9: and click 🕤 Done .

The selected Channel type will be displayed.

Channel types				
	Channel type	Description		
	PCD	PCD : Dealer		
*At least	t one channel type has to	be specified.		

Note: At least one channel type must be specified.

Step 10: To add additional channel types, repeat step 9. Otherwise click 💿 Next

. **•** For **BP** and **WESS** company types, the **Create BP/WESS Company** page, **Contacts** link displays. Skip to **Step 28**.

• For SP and OSP Company types, the Create SP/OSP Company page, Dealer groups link displays. Continue on to Step 11.

Basic info Au	thorizations Com	pany info Comments	Actions
· Channel types	· Contacts	dente description de Versienssindenkend met.	→ Add contact
			→ Delete contacts
support profile mar required to complet	maintain company inf agement. The fields in te the transaction; oth	ormation used in IBM service and ndicated with an asterisk (*) are er fields are optional.	
IBM confidential Reference id: Company type: B Company name: Location id: Status: Active: Yes	usiness Partner		
Contacts			
Contact	Claim Authority	Contact type	
but accuracy canno	above is based upon o t be guaranteed. If yo rate or have questions	ur most recently updated records, u believe any of the data given or concerns about it, please	
Previous	⊘ Next P Company	y	
IM SPM > Action Create OS	Next		Actions
BM SPM > Action	Next	any info Comments	Actions → Add dealer group
BM SPM > Action Create OS Basic info Aut	Next P Company horizations Comp	any info Comments	→ Add dealer group
BM SPM > Action Create OS Basic info Channel types Services	Next P Compan Orapia Orapia Orapia Orapia Orapia Orapia Orapia	any info Comments os Brands	Transmerver and any
IN SPM > Action Create OS Basic info Aut Channel types Services se these pages to r upport profile mana	Next P Compan P contractions Contracts maintain company info	any info Comments os Brands ormation used in IBM service and dicated with an asterisk (*) are	→ Add dealer group
IN SPM Action Create OS Basic info Auto Channel types Services se these pages to 1 sethese pages to 1 sethese pages to 1 might profile mana squired to complete equired to complete efference (di	Next P Company Horizations Comp Dealer group Contacts maintain company infr	any info Comments os Brands ormation used in IBM service and dicated with an asterisk (*) are	→ Add dealer group
IN SPM 2 Action Create OS Basic info Auto Channel types Services se these pages to 1 with types set these pages to 1 set these pages to 1 with types set to 1	Next P Company Poster group Ornpany infor Contacts	any info Comments os Brands ormation used in IBM service and dicated with an asterisk (*) are	→ Add dealer group
IM SPM > Action Create OS Basic Info Aut Channel types Services se these pages to it upport profile man equired to complete BM confidential eference id: ompany ypec Ot ompany ypec to	Next P Company Poster group Ornpany infor Contacts	any info Comments os Brands ormation used in IBM service and dicated with an asterisk (*) are	→ Add dealer group
IM SPM Action Create OS Basic info Aut · Channel types · Services se these pages to a upport profile manage squired to complete efference (a) ompany type: Otto ompany type: Otto Services ocalion id: tatus: ctive: No Dealer groups	Next P Company Poster group Ornpany infor Contacts	any info Comments DS · Brands bromation used in IBM service and dicated with an asterisk (*) are r fields are optional.	→ Add dealer group
IN SPM Action Create OS Basic Info Auto Channel types Services se these pages to ri upport profile man equired to complete BM confidential efference (d) ompany type: Ot ompany name: ocation Id: tatus: ctive: No	Next P Company Poster group Ornpany infor Contacts	any info Comments os Brands ormation used in IBM service and dicated with an asterisk (*) are	→ Add dealer group

Step 11: From the Actions menu on the right, click on the Add dealer group link.

Note: This function is currently only used in EMEA. All other geography users can continue to **step** 13.



The Company dealer group association page is displayed.

support profile managem	and maintain dealer groups used in IBM service and nent. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are transaction; other fields are optional.
IBM confidential	
Reference id: Status: Active: No	
Company	
Company Legal name Location id City	
City section State Country	United Kingdom
Company dealer gro	up association

Step 12: Select the appropriate Company dealer group association from the **Dealer Group** pick list and click O^{Done}.

The selected **Dealer Group** is displayed.

Dealer Group	Code
Cust Self Maintainer	SM

Step 13: To add additional dealer groups, repeat step 12. Otherwise, click O Next. The Create

SP/OSP Company page, Brands link is displayed.

	Authorizations Company in	fo Comments	Actions
Channel typ Services	ees • Dealer groups • Contacts	· Brands	 → Approve all brands → Add brand approval
support profil required to co IBM confide Reference in	1: pe: Authorized Service Partner	d with an asterisk (*) are	 → Delete brands → Authorize ServicePact for all company brands → Add ServicePacs → Delete ServicePacs
	avai	lities lable for	
Approved brands	Authorized to ServicePacsCarry service *	in On site Override authorized to service	
BP connecti	rized to service brands would ons locator tool.	be communicated to the	
IBM confide Important n The data prov but accuracy above to be in		eve any of the data given	

From the **Brands** link you can choose to approve all brands, add individual brand approval, delete selected brands, authorize ServicePacs for all company brands, add ServicePacs to a selected brand, or Delete ServicePacs from a selected brand.

Note: ServicePacs may not be supported for all brands. Therefore you may not be able to add ServicePacs to all brands associated to the company.

Step 14: To Approve all brands, click the **Approve all brands** link from the **Action** menu on the right.



The Create SP/OSP Company page is refreshed, and a list of all approved brands is displayed.

Approved brands	Authorized to service	ServicePacsOverride authorized to service
Consumer		
Desktop		
Feature/Option		
Mobile		
Netfinity		
Not In Brand		
POS		
PWS		
Printers		
Server		
SureMark Printer		
SurePOS 500/60	0	
Visual-Monitor		

Step 15: To add brand approval for only select brands, click the **Add brand approval** link from the **Action** menu on the right.



The Company brand edit page is displayed

Company brand e	dit
Use these pages to view and maints support profile management. The fir required to complete the transaction	elds indicated with an asterisk (*) are
IBM confidential	
Reference id: Status:	
Active: No	
Company	
Company	
Legal name	
Location id	
City City section	
State	
Country	United States
Brand association	
Brand association	Desktop
BARS.	Desktop
Carry in	
On site	
ServicePacs authorization	
Service authorization overridden	
🙆 Done 🛛 🕅 Cancel	
W Done W Cancel	

Step 16: Select the appropriate Brand association from the Brand pick list.

Place a check mark by clicking on the associated box to select **Carry in**, **On site**, **ServicePacs authorization**, or **Service authorization** for the selected brand.

Note: These options may vary based on the brand selected and your assigned user privileges.

Step 17: Click 🤍 🕬 .

Step 18: To add additional brands, repeat steps 15 through 17. Otherwise, continue to step 19.

Step 19: To delete a brand, place a check mark next to the corresponding brand name(s) and click on **Delete brands** from the right **Actions** menu.





The Company brands delete page is displayed, and the selected brand(s) is listed.





Delete . To cancel the brand deletion, click

select the **Authorize ServicePacs for all company brands** link from the right **Actions** menu.

Step 21: To authorize Servicepacs for all brands currently approved for the company, select the Authorize ServicePacs for all company brands link from the right Actions menu.



Cancel delete

The **Create SP/OSP Company** page will refresh and a checkmark will appear in the ServicePacs column for all brands that support ServicePacs.



Step 22: To add ServicePacs for only select brands, place a check mark next to the corresponding brand name(s) and click on **Add ServicePacs** link from the **Action** menu on the right.

		Facilit availa	ies ble for
Approved brands	Authorized to service *	ServicePacsCarry in	On site Override authorized to service
Mobile		×	×



The **Create SP/OSP Company** page is refreshed and, if the selected brand supports ServicePacs, a checkmark appears in the ServicePacs column.



Step 23: To delete a ServicePac, place a check mark next to the corresponding brand name(s) and click on **Delete ServicePacs** from the right **Actions** menu.





The **Create SP/OSP Company** page is refreshed and the checkmark is removed from the ServicePacs column for the selected brand(s).

	Facilities available for			
Approved brands	Authorized to service *	ServicePacsCarry in		Override authorized to service
Desktop		×	-	

Step 24: Click 🤎 🗮 .

The Create SP/OSP Company page, Services page displays.

Basic info Auth	norizations Company info Comme	Actions
Channel types	Dealer groups Brands	→ Add service
·Services	Contacts	→ Delete services
Company type: Oth	ner Service Partner	
Company type: Oth Company name: Location id: Status: Active: No	ner Service Partner	
Status:	ner Service Partner	

Step 25: From the Actions menu on the right, click on the Add service link.



The **Company service edit** page is displayed.

Company S	service edit
support profile mana	iew and maintain services used in IBM service and gement. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are the transaction; other fields are optional.
IBM confidential	
Reference id: Status: Active: No	
Company	1
Company Legal name Location id City	
City section	
State	
Country	Argentina
Service association	
Service association	Billable Carry-In Service (\$15/Hour)
Service	Dillable Carry-III Service (\$15/Hour)
Done (Cancel

The selected **Service** is displayed.

Services		
	Services	
	Billable Carry-In Service (\$15/Hour)	

Step	27: To a	dd additional	services,	repeat step 26.	Otherwise,	click 🙂	Next The	Create
------	----------	---------------	-----------	-----------------	------------	---------	----------	--------

SP/OSP Company page, Contacts link is displayed.							
	SP Con		-				
Basic info	Authorizatio	ns Company i	nfo Comments	Actions			
Channel ty	Sector (Dealer groups • Brands	→ Add contact				
• Services	· C	ontacts		→ Delete contacts			
IBM confide Reference Company tr Company n Location id Status: Active: No	id: ype: Authorized ame:	Service Partner					
Contacts							
Contact Name	Claim Authority	Contact type AD BM CR E	A LT ON OT SC SM TE T	4			
but accuracy above to be	notice ovided above is b cannot be guara	anteed. If you beli ve questions or co	ost recently updated records ieve any of the data given oncerns about it, please				
C Prev	vious 🜍	Next					

Step 28: From the Actions menu on the right, click on the Add contact link.



The **Company contact edit** page is displayed.

Note: A channel type MUST be added to the company before a contact can be added.
Company conta	act edit	
	pany information used in IBM service and	Actions
	The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are saction; other fields are optional.	→ Add certification
IBM confidential		→ Delete certifications
Company reference id: -1 User reference id: -1 Status:		
Company		
Company Legal name Location id City Section State Country	United States	
Association detail		
Base location Channel type Claim authority:	PCD : Dealer	
Contact type		
Administrator		
Business Manager		
Customer Relations Advocate		
EClaim Administrator		
Lead Technician		
Other		
numer		

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Step 29: Complete the following sections, as appropriate, for the applicable company type:

Note: Mandatory fields, by geography, are denoted after the field name using superscript (example: ^{EMEA, LA, US}). They are also marked within the SPM application with a red asterisk (*).

BP Company

.

.

.

.

.

Association detail Section

- Base location
 - Channel typeap, ca, emea, la, us

Contact Type Section

- Select at least one of the following:
- Lead Contact
- . Itead Co . Itead Co
- . In the second second

. Dechnician

Name Section

- First name AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US
- Middle name
 - Last nameap, ca, emea, la, us
- . Title
 - CompTIA #

WPS feed Section

.• Disable feed to claim (checked or unchecked)

Title/Email Section

- Job title
- Email
- Work phone #
- Service manager/Admin email

Help center Section

AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US
 Help center access (Yes/No)

Geography Section

- Genaraphvap, ca, emea, la, us
- Country
- Language AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US

Comments Section

Comments

SP Company

Association detail Section

- Base location
- Channel typeAP, CA, EMEA, LA, US
- Claim authority

Contact Type Section

AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US

- Select at least one of the following:
 - Administrator
 - In Business Manager
- . • Customer Relations Advocate
- Eclaim Administrator
- Lead Technician
- Inter 🐨
- d Owner
- Service Contact
- In the service Manager
- I contraction 🐨
 - Iraining Education

Name Section

- First nameap, ca, emea, la, us
 - Middle name
 - Last name AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US
 - Title
 - CompTIA #

WPS feed Section

- Disable feed to claim (checked or unchecked) Title/Email Section
 - Job title
 - Email
 - Work phone #
 - Service manager/Admin email

Help center Section

AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US

Help center access (Yes/No)

Geography Section

- GenaranhVap, ca, emea, la, us
- . Country

- Languageap, ca, emea, la, us
- Comments Section
 - Comments

OSP Company

Association detail Section

- Base location
 - Channel typeap, ca, emea, la, us
 - Claim authority

Contact Type Section

AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US

- Select at least one of the following:
- Administrator
- Customer Relations Advocate
- . Claim Administrator
- . de Lead Technician
- . In the contract of the contr
- . 🐠 Owner
- . In the service Contact
- Service Manager
- Technician
 - Iraining Education

Name Section

- First name AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US
- Middle name
 - Last nameap, ca, emea, la, us
 - Title
 - CompTIA #

WPS feed Section

- .• Disable feed to claim (checked or unchecked) Title/Email Section
 - Job title
 - Email
 - Work phone #
 - Service manager/Admin email

Help center Section

AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US

.• Help center access (Yes/No)

Geography Section

- GenaranhVap, ca, emea, la, us
- Country
 - Language AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US

Comments Section

Comments

WESS Company

Association detail Section

- Base location
- Channel type AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US

Contact Type Section

AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US

- Select at least one of the following:
- Administrator
- . . Lead Technician
- . In the contract of the contr
- . In the service Contact
- . . Service Manager
 - I schnician

Name Section

- First name AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US
- . Middle name
 - I ast name AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US
- Title
- CompTIA #

WPS feed Section

• Disable feed to claim (checked or unchecked)

Title/Email Section

• Job title

.

- Email
- Work phone #
- Service manager/Admin email

Help center Section

Help center access (Yes/No)

Geography Section

- GeographVap, ca, emea, la, us
- Country
 - Landuade AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US

Comments Section

Comments

Step 30: To add certifications to the contact, click on the Add certification link from the Actions menu on the right.

Actions	
Add certification)
→ Delete certificatio	ons

Note: Your visibility to the add/delete certifications functions will depend on your assigned user privileges.

A+	~		
	25 10		
eed. If you bel	ieve any of	the data	given
	ed upon our mi	ed upon our most recently	A+

The Contact certification edit page is displayed.

Step 31: Complete the following sections, as appropriate, and click

Certification Section

Certification

Association detail Section

- Certification number
- Certified

.

.

.

.

- Date taken: [M/d/yy]
 - Expiration date: [M/d/yy]

The Company contact edit screen is refreshed, and the added certificate is displayed.

Certificates							
Certification type	Y/N	Certification number	Date taken	Expiration date			
1 <u>A+</u>	-		3/15/04	3/15/05			

Step 32: To add additional certifications, repeat step 31. Otherwise continue to step 36.

Step 33: To delete certifications, place a check mark next to the corresponding certification type(s) and click on **Delete certifications** from the right **Actions** menu.



Certificates							
Certification type	Y/N	Certification number	Date taken	Expiration date			
✓ 1 <u>A+</u>	~		3/15/04	3/15/05			

The Contact certification association page is displayed.

IBM confidential							
Name	Number	Certified	Date taken	Expiration date			
A+		1	3/15/04	3/15/05			
Importa		ove is based	upon our most re	ecently updated records			
Importa The data but accura above to	nt notice provided abo acy cannot b	e guaranteed e or have que	. If you believe	ecently updated records any of the data given rns about it, please			

	sassociate .	To cance	l the
C es	nic	el	

certification deletion, click

The **Company contact edit** page is refreshed, and the certification updates are reflected.



The Create BP/SP/OSP/WESS Company page, Authorizations tab, Contacts link is redisplayed.

Next

The Create BP/SP/OSP/WESS Company page, Company info tab is displayed.

Create WESS (Company
Basic info Authorization	s Company info Comments
support profile management.	company information used in IBM service and The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are saction; other fields are optional.
IBM confidential	
Reference id: Company type: WESS Accou Company name: Location id: Status: Active: Yes Company	unt
Company	
Legal name	
Internet URL	
Company email	
Parts express	
Control number	
Purchase order number	
Tax exempt	Unknown 🛩
Tax exempt number 1	

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Step 37: Complete the following sections, as appropriate.

Note: Mandatory fields, by geography and company type, are denoted after the field name EMEA, LA, US). They are also marked within the SPM application using superscript (example: with a red asterisk (*).

Company Section

.

.

.

.

.

.

.

- Company AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US .
- Legal name
- Internet URL
- Company email
- Parts express
- Control number
- Purchase order number
- Tax exempt
- Tax exempt number 1
- Tax exempt number 2
- · Decoupled parts

Address Section

- Address 1 AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US •
- Address 2 •
- Address 3
- City AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US
- . City section
- State AP, CA, EMEA, LA, US
- Country
- Postal code
 - CA,LA, US • For SP/OSP company types

 - For WESS company types
- Phone #

- AP
- For BP company type
- For SP/OSP/WESS company types
- Fax #

Alternate address Section

0

- Address 1
- Address 2
- Address 3
- City

.

.

- City section
- State
- Country
- Postal code
- Phone #
- Fax #

Step 38: Click 🤍 Next .

The Create BP/SP/OSP/WESS Company page, Comments tab is displayed.

Basic info	Authoriza	tions Compar	ny info C	omments
support pro	ofile manageme	in company infor nt. The fields indi ransaction; other	cated with an	
IBM confi	dential			
Reference	e id:			
	type: Other Se	ervice Partner		
Company Location i				
Status:	u:			
Active: No	i			
	·			
Commen	ts			
				1
	n'.			3
Comments	8			
Restricte	d comments			
Coduarty Montoo	199900000000000000000000000000000000000			10
				3
Restricted	comments:			
Restricted	comments:			
	comments:			

Step 39: Enter comments and instructions, as appropriate.

Step 40: To save the company without submitting it, click



This will save the entered company information in draft format. You can later access and update the company information using the **Search** feature, located on the SPM Navigation Menu. See section 4.1 Search for additional information on using this feature.

Step 41: To cancel company creation, click 🙁 Cancel

Note: All entered data will be lost.

Step 42: To complete company creation, click or	Ξ	Update or	Ξ	Submit	or .
---	---	-----------	---	--------	------

Note: Visibility to Update or Submit or are dependent on your assigned user privileges. Submitted companies are placed in **Pending** status, and require approval by an administrator. See section4.2.5.1 Company Approvals for more information on approving submitted companies. Updated companies are placed in Approved status, with no additional action required.

You may encounter the **Existing company results** page if a possible match to the company you are attempting to add is detected.

Existing	com	oany re	sults				
support profile	manageme	ent. The fields	nformation used indicated with a ther fields are o	n asterisk (*)			
IBM confident	tial						
					Actio	ns	
			ne LOCID for the create a new co			Create r	new
Companies		1.5					
Company name	Status	Location id	Company type	Customer	Country	State	City
ABC Services	Approved		Business Partner		United States	NY	West Babylor

Click the **Company name** link to view details of the existing company.

If you determine that the company you are creating is a duplicate of the existing company, click Cancel. All of the company information you have entered will be lost. To continue creation of the company using the data you have entered, click the **Create new** link from the Actions menu on the right.

Art	ions	
	aons.	
(-)	Create new	

Your company is created, and will be placed in **Approved** or **Pending** status, based on your assigned user privileges. The **IBM SPM** welcome page is displayed.

4.2.2. Create SP Application

When an IBM Internal Representative receives a request from a company wanting to become an IBM partner, the representative sends an online form to the requester using the **Create SP application** function within SPM. An email is sent from SPM to the address supplied in the application form, which contains a link to SPM and an Authorization ID and PIN. The recipient clicks the link in the email, completes IBM registration, and logs into SPM using the supplied Authorization ID and PIN. An internal user with Approve Application privileges is notified that an application has been submitted. The user approves the request, if appropriate and sends a Welcome letter to the partner.

Notes:

- This function is currently only being used in Canada and LA.
- In EMEA today, a country specific application form is sent to the requestor from the CWO using a source outside of SPM. Once the completed application is returned, the CWO enters the new company information manually into SPM. See section 4.2.1 Create BP, SP, OSP or WESS Company for more information on creating an SP company in SPM. However, use of the Create SP application function will soon be implemented in EMEA. CWOs will receive a communication from their BP Channel owner when it is ok for you to begin using this function.
- This function is currently not being used in AP and the US.

To Create an SPM Application:

Step 1: Sign in to the SPM site. See Section 2.0 Signing into SPM for more information.

Step 2: Click the **Action** link found on the SPM Navigation Menu. The Action subcategories are listed

Step 3: Click Create SP Application.

The Create Service Partner Application page is displayed:

Basic info Company Authorizations Additional info	Actions
Use these pages to create service partner applications used in IBM service and support profile management. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are required to complete the transaction; other fields are optional. IBM confidential Status: Active: No	→ Set recipient
Recipient	
Name [®] , Email [®]	
Application comments	
8	
Basic information	

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Step 4: From the Actions menu on the right, click Set recipient to enter information for the person who is to receive the application.



The Application recipient set page is displayed.

IBM confidential Reference id: Authorization id:			
Name			
First name*			
Middle name			
Last name [*]			
Title (ex: Mr., Mrs.)			
Title/Email			
Title/Designation Email [*]			
Geography			
Geography	L	Inited States	~
Country	L	Inited States	
Language	E	inglish 💌	
but accuracy cannot b	e guarantee e or have qu bm.com	upon our most recent d. If you believe any c estions or concerns at	of the data given

Step 5: Complete the following sections, as appropriate.

Note: Required fields are noted with a red asterisk (*).

Name Section

• First name *

- Middle name
- Last name *
- Title

Title/Email Section

- Title/Designation
- Email *

Geography Section

- Geography *
- Country *
- Language *

Step 6: Click

The Create SP application page redisplays, and the Recipient section is populated.

Creat Basic inf	te SP application	Actions
		→ Set recipient
profile ma		
Recipier	nt	
Name [*] Email [*]	Deaux, John johndeaux@sampleco.com	
Applicat	tion comments	
	<u>×</u>	

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Step 7: Click Step 7: Click Create SP application page, Company tab is displayed.

Create SP ap	plication
Basic info Company	Authorizations Additional info
and support profile manage	service partner applications used in IBM service ement. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are ransaction; other fields are optional.
Basic information	
Company	
Legal name	
Company URL	
Company email	
Address	
Address 1	
Address 2	

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Complete the Basic information, Address, and Alternate address sections, as appropriate.

Step 8: Click Click Create SP application page, Authorizations tab is displayed.



Each section within the Authorizations tab is accessed by clicking on the corresponding link at the top of the Authorizations tab. See sample screenshot below.

Basic info	Company	Authorizations	Additional info
Brands	Contacts	Links	

Step 9: From the Authorizations tab, click on the Brands link, as appropriate.

The **Create SP application** page, **Brands** link is displayed. (See sample screenshot for United States application below.)

The second	Ing the protocol support to the second	And a state of the
Basic info Company	Authorizations	Additional info
Brands Contacts		
Use these pages to create se and support profile manager required to complete the trar IBM confidential Status: Active: No	nent. The fields indicat	ed with an asterisk (*) ar
Authorized IBM brands		
Brand Consumer Desktop Feature/Option Mobile Netfinity Not In Brand	Facilitie Carry in	s available for On site
POS POS PWS Printers Server SureMark Printer SurePOS 500/600 Visual-Monitor		

Step 10: Place a check mark in the corresponding Carry in or Onsite box to add a request to be authorized to service these brands and service types to the application, as appropriate.

Note: A selection box will only be displayed if the brand supports Carry in and/or On site service

Step 11: Click OMEXT. The Create SP application page, Authorizations tab, Contacts link is

displayed.

IEM SPM SP Create SP application Basic info Company Authorizations Additional info	Actions
Brands Contacts	-+ Add contact
	* Delete contacts
Use these pages to create service partner applications used in IBM service and support profile management. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are required to complete the transaction; other fields are optional. IBM confidential Status: Active: No	
Contacts	
Contact types NameEmailCertifications ^{Claim} ADBMCREALTONOTSCSMTETH authority	
Previous Cancel	

Step 12: From the Actions menu on the right, click on the Add contact link, as appropriate.



The Application company contact edit page is displayed.

Company		Actions
Company Legal name		→ Add certification
Location id City City section: State: Country: Association del	AK United States	→ Delete certifications
Base location		
Claim authority		
Contact type		
Administrator		
Customer Relations	Advocate	
EClaim Administrator		
Lead Technician		
Other		
Owner		
Service Contact		
Service Manager		

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Step 13: Complete the following sections, as appropriate, for your geography. *Note: This is a portion of the page contents.*

Note: Required fields are noted in with a red asterisk (*).

Association detail Section

- Base location
- Claim authority

Contact Type Section

- Select at least one of the following: *
- . Administrator
- . Ocustomer Relations Advocate
- . In the second second
- . I Lead Technician
- . In the contract of the contr
- . In the second second
- . In the service Contact
- . In the service Manager
- . 🐠 Technician
- Training Education

Name Section

- First name *
- Middle name
- Last name *
- Title
- CompTIA #

Title/Email Section

- Job title
- Email
- Work phone #
- Service manager/Admin email

Geography Section

- Geography *
- Country *
- Language *

Comments Section

Comments

Step 13: To add certifications to the contact, click on the **Add certification** link from the **Actions** menu on the right.



The Contact certification edit page is displayed.

Contact		
First name Middle name Last name Title (ex: Mr., Mrs.)		
Certification		
Certification	A+ 💌	
Association detail		
Certification number*		
Certified		
Date taken:[M/d/yy]		
Expiration date:[M/d/yy]		
but accuracy cannot be guarant	ed upon our most recently updat eed. If you believe any of the da questions or concerns about it, p	ta given

Step 14: Complete the following sections, as appropriate, and click

Note: Required fields are noted in with a red asterisk (*).

Certification Section

Certification

Association detail Section

- Certification number *
- Certified
- Date taken: [M/d/yy]
- Expiration date: [M/d/yy]

The **Application company contact edit** screen is refreshed, and the added certificate is displayed.

Certification	Y/N Certification	Date	Expiration
type	number	taken	date
<u>A+</u>	1234567890	3/15/04	

Step 15: To add additional certifications, repeat steps 13 and 14. Otherwise continue to step 16.

Step 16: To delete certifications, place a check mark next to the corresponding certification type(s) and click on **Delete certifications** from the right **Actions** menu.

4	Add certification
-	Delete certifications

Certification
typeY/N
PCertification
Certification
numberDate
taken
date✓▲+✓12345678903/15/04

The **Contact certification association** page is displayed.



Step 16: To confirm the certification deletion, clic Celete . To cancel the certification deletion, click Cancel . The Application company contact edit page is refreshed, and the certification updates are reflected.

Step 17: Clic Done

The Create SP Application page is redisplayed, and the contact information is presented.

Create SP application		
Basic info Company Authorizations	Additional info	Actions
Brands Contacts		→ Add contact
		-+ Delete contacts
and support profile management. The fields in required to complete the transaction; other fie IBM confidential Status: Active: No Contacts		
Name EmailCertifications	Contact types ADCREALT ONOTSCSMTETH	
Deaux, none	×	
	Cancel	

Step 18: Click 💿 Next .

The Create SP application page, Additional info tab is displayed.

Basic info Con Other training inf		uthorizations	
Other training inf			dditional info
	o Gener	al business info	Service operations
	management	The fields indicated	ne used in IBM service d with an asterisk (*) are e optional.
Other training in			8
Staff distribution	ull-time	Part-time	Sub/Agent
On-site	in time	T di t time	Sub/ Agent
Depot			
Depot On-site & depot			
On-site & depot			

Each section within the Additional info tab is accessed by clicking on the corresponding link at the top of the Additional info tab. See sample screenshot below.

Basic info Company Authorizations	Additional info)
Other training info General business info	Service operations	

Step 19: From the Additional info tab, click on the Other training link, as appropriate.

The Create SP application page, Additional info tab, Other training info link is displayed.

Construction of the local data	Marine Marine	and the second se	
Basic info	Company A	uthorizations A	dditional info
Other training	info Gener	al business info	Service operations
and support prof	ile management plete the transac		ns used in IBM service d with an asterisk (*) a a optional.
Active: No			
Active: No Other training) info		
) înfo		
Other training			
	tion	Datting	Sub/Acont
Other training Staff distribut		Part-time	Sub/Agent
Other training Staff distribut On-site	tion	Part-time	Sub/Agent
Other training Staff distribut On-site Depot	tion	Part-time	Sub/Agent
Other training Staff distribut On-site Depot On-site & depot	tion	Part-time	Sub/Agent
Other training	tion	Part-time	Sub/Agent

Complete the **Other training info** and **Staff distribution** sections, as appropriate.

Step 20: Click

The Create SP application page, Additional link is displayed.

Create SP applicatio	งท
Basic info Company Authoriz	Additional info
Other training info General busin	ess info Service operations
Use these pages to create service part and support profile management. The f required to complete the transaction; o IBM confidential	ields indicated with an asterisk (*) an
Status: Active: No	
General business information	
Which IBM dealer, IBM distributor or di obtain IBM products for resale?	stribution channel do you use to
	20
Purchase order number	
List all the IBM business partner relatio (relationship, business partner id, IBM	
Specify the geographic area and indust supports.	ry segment that this location
*Note: One application required per loc	ation requesting authorization
C Previous	Next Cancel

Complete the **General business information section,** as appropriate. The **Create SP application** page, **Additional info** tab, **Service operations** link is displayed.

Step 21: Click WINCAL .

The Create SP application page, Additional info tab displayed.

Create SP application	
Basic info Company Authorizations Add	litional info
Other training info General business info Ser	vice operations
Use these pages to create service partner applications and support profile management. The fields indicated required to complete the transaction; other fields are IBM confidential Status: Active: No	with an asterisk (*) a
Service operations	
List the manufacturers and their products that you are	currently authorized
perform warranty service for (hardware manufacturer	, product name,
perform warranty service for (hardware manufacturer service provided [on-site/depot], date authorized):	; product name,
perform warranty service for (hardware manufacturer service provided [on-site/depot], date authorized): Average monthly call volumes What system do you employ for dispatch, tracking and monitoring call	, product name,
perform warranty service for (hardware manufacturer service provided [on-site/depot], date authorized): Average monthly call volumes What system do you employ for dispatch, tracking and monitoring call flow? (i.e. fieldpro, field force)	, product name,
perform warranty service for (hardware manufacturer service provided [on-site/depot], date authorized): Average monthly call volumes What system do you employ for dispatch, tracking and monitoring call flow? (i.e. fieldpro, field force)	, product name,
perform warranty service for (hardware manufacturer service provided [on-site/depot], date authorized): Average monthly call volumes What system do you employ for dispatch, tracking and monitoring call flow? (i.e. fieldpro, field force) What data is captured and maintained for each call?	, product name,
perform warranty service for (hardware manufacturer service provided [on-site/depot], date authorized): Average monthly call volumes What system do you employ for dispatch, tracking and monitoring call flow? (i.e. fieldpro, field force) What data is captured and maintained for each call? Describe your technical support structure	, product name,

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Complete the **Service operations** section, and answer questions in the **What is your average mean time to repair for:** section, as appropriate.



An email is sent to the recipient providing them with a link to the SPM web site, their authorization ID and PIN, and instructions for accessing the SPM site to complete the application.

Once the recipient has completed and submitted the application, it must be approved by an SPM administrator. See section 4.2.5.3 Application Approvals for more information on this process.

4.2.3. Create Contact

Step 1: Sign in to the SPM site. See Section 2.0 Signing into SPM for more information.

Step 2: Click the **Action** link found on the SPM Navigation Menu. The Action sub-categories are listed.

Note: You may not see all Action sub-categories listed. Your visibility to Action sub-categories will depend on your assigned user privileges.

Step 3: Click Create contact link from the Action sub-category list.

Note: Your visibility to this link will depend on your assigned user privileges.

The Create contact page, Basic info tab is displayed.

Create contact	
Basic info Auth id	Authorizations Comments
support profile management required to complete the tra IBM confidential Reference id: Authorization id:	contact information used in IBM service and . The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are nsaction; other fields are optional.
Name	
First name	
Middle name	
Last name*	
Title (ex: Mr., Mrs.)	
CompTIA #	
Status Claim status Siebel status	New
VRU status WPS feed	New
Disable feed to claim	
Title/Email	
Job title	
Email	
Work phone #	

Work nhone #

IBM SPM
Search
Action
Create BP company
Create SP company
Create OSP company
Create WESS company
Create SP application
Create contact
• Create helppack
Pending approvals
 Pending changes
Administration
Help
Sign out

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Step 4: Complete the following sections, as appropriate.

Note: Mandatory fields are marked with a red asterisk (*).

Name Section

- First name *
- Middle name
- Last name *
- Title
- CompTIA #

WPS feed Section

Disable feed to claim

Title/Email Section

- Job title
- Email

.

.

- Work phone #
 - Service manager/Admin email

Help center Section

• Help center access (Yes/No) *

Geography Section

Geography *

- Country
- Language *

Step 5: Click

The Create contact page, Auth id tab is displayed.

Create contact		
Basic info Auth id	Authorizations 🔪 C	Comments
Use these pages to maintain support profile management required to complete the trar	. The fields indicated	with an asterisk (*) are
IBM confidential		
Reference id: Authorization id: Name: Deaux, Jane		
numer bedaxy some		
Authorization id		
Authorization id PIN		
IBM confidential Important notice The data provided above is b but accuracy cannot be guar above to be inaccurate or ha contact ibmsuprt@us.ibm.cor	anteed. If you believ we questions or conc	e any of the data given
		Cancel

Note: An Authorization id will not be created until the contact creation is complete.

Step 6: Click ONext

The Create contact page, Authorizations tab, Certifications link is displayed.

Create co	ontact			
Basic info A	uth id Authorizations	Comme	nts	Actions
Certifications	Active to service	Companies	Courses	→ Add certification
		DAL		→ Delete certifications
required to comple IBM confidential Reference id: Authorization id Name: Deaux, Ja	1			
Certifications Certification type	Y/N ^{Certification} number	Date taken	Expiration date	
but accuracy cann	e above is based upon our ot be guaranteed. If you urate or have questions o	believe any o	of the data given	
Previous		t (X Cancel	

Step 7: To add certifications to the contact, click on the **Add certification** link from the **Actions** menu on the right. Otherwise, skip to step 12.



The Contact certification edit page is displayed.

Contact		
First name Middle name Last name Title (ex: Mr., Mrs.)		
Certification		
Certification	A+ 💌	
Association detail		
Certification number*		
Certified		
Date taken:[M/d/yy]		
Expiration date:[M/d/yy]		
IBM confidential Important notice The data provided above is bass but accuracy cannot be guarant above to be inaccurate or have contact ibmsuprt@us.ibm.com	eed. If you believe any of t	he data given

Step 8: Complete the following sections, as appropriate, and click

Note: Required fields are noted in with a red asterisk (*).

Certification Section

Certification

Association detail Section

- Certification number
- Certified
- Date taken: [M/d/yy]
- Expiration date: [M/d/yy]

The **Create contact** screen is refreshed, and the added certificate is displayed.

Certification type	Y/N	Certification number	Date taken	Expiration date
<u>A+</u>	~	1234567890	3/15/04	

Step 9: To add additional certifications, repeat steps 7 and 8. Otherwise continue to step 10.

(1) (1) (1)

Step 10: To delete certifications, place a check mark next to the corresponding certification type(s) and click on **Delete certifications** from the right **Actions** menu.

Actions
\rightarrow Add certification
→ Delete certifications

	Certification type	Y/N	Certification number	Date taken	Expiration date
 Image: A start of the start of	<u>A+</u>	~	1234567890	3/15/04	

The **Contact certification association** page is displayed.

LDTT COM	idential			
Name	Number	Certified	Date taken	Expiration date
A+		~	3/15/04	3/15/05
above to b	msuprt@us.i			the decide top predate

Step11: To confirm Disassociate . To cancel the certification deletion, click Cancel.

The Create contact page is refreshed, and the certification updates are reflected.

The Create contact page, Authorizations tab, Active to service link is displayed.

Step 12: Click 🤍 "Ext.

The Create contact page, Authorizations tab, Active to service link i displayed.

	Actions
Basic info Auth id Authorizations Comments Certifications Active to service Companies Courses	→ Add brand override
Use these pages to maintain contact information used in IBM service and	
support profile management. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are required to complete the transaction; other fields are optional. IBM confidential	
Reference id: Authorization id: Name: Deaux, Jane	
Active to service	
Brand Authorized to service Override authorized to service	
IBM confidential Important notice	
The data provided above is based upon our most recently updated records, but accuracy cannot be guaranteed. If you believe any of the data given above to be inaccurate or have questions or concerns about it, please contact ibmsuprt@us.ibm.com	

Step 13: To add a brand override to the contact, click on the **Add brand override** link from the **Actions** menu on the right. Otherwise, skip to step 15.

Action	IS		
🗧 Add	brand	override)

The Contact brand association page is displayed.

IBM confidential	
Reference id: Authorization id: null	
First name Middle name Last name Title Brand	Jane Deaux Mobiles
Service authorization overridden	
	pon our most recently updated records If you believe any of the data given stions or concerns about it, please

Step 14: Select the appropriate brand from the Brand picklist. Click

The **Create contact** page, **Authorizations** tab, **Active to service** link is refreshed, and the Active to service section is updated with the brand override information.

Active to service				
Brand	Authorized to service	Override authorized to service		
Mobiles	2	×		

The Create contact page, Authorizations tab, Companies link is displayed.

Step 15: Click 🤍 "Ext.

The Create contact page, Authorizations tab, Companies link is displayed.

Basic info Auth id Autho	rizations Comments			Actions
Certifications Active to servic	e Companies C	ourses		→ Add company
		SAN MARKA		→ Delete companies
Use these pages to maintain conta support profile management. The required to complete the transaction IBM confidential	fields indicated with an as	terisk (*		
Authorization id: Name: Deaux, Jane Company associations	intact			
Company associations ty	pe Status Channel	Start	Expiry	
Authorization id: Name: Deaux, Jane Company associations	pe Status ^{Channel} type	date	Date	

Step 16: To associate the contact to a company, click on the **Add company** link from the **Actions** menu on the right. Otherwise skip to step 22.

Actions	
Add company	
→ Delete companies	

The **Contact company association** edit page is displayed.

IBM confi	dential	
Contact		
First name Middle name Last name Title		
Company	V	
Company type	Authorized Service Partner 💌	
Name	881268/C : SYSTEMAT : CHARBONNIERE	
Location id Status		
Associat	ion detail	
Base location		
Channel type	WSP : Warranty Service Provider	
Claim authority		
Contact	type	
Administrato	r 📃	
Customer Relations Advocate		
EClaim Administrato	, 🗆	
Lead	Notes This is a notice of the news contants	

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Step 17: From the **Company** section, select the appropriate company type from the **Company** drop down pick list.

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Authorized Service Partne
Business Partner
Other Service Partner
WESS Account

The screen will refresh, and the Name drop down pick list will be populated with companies associated to the company type selected. **Step 18:** From the **Name** drop down pick list, select the existing company you wish to associate the new contact to. Click Click

Step 19: Complete the following fields, as appropriate, in the Association detail section.

- Base location
- Channel type
- Claim authority

Step 20: Complete the Contact type section, as appropriate, for the company type selected in step 17

Note: At least one contact type must be selected.

SP/OSP Company

- Administrator
- Customer Relations Advocate
- Eclaim Administrator
- Lead Technician
- Other
- Owner
- Service Contact
- Service Manager
- Technician
- Training Education

BP Company

- Lead Contact
- Other
- Owner

WESS Company

- Administrator
- Lead Technician
- Other
- Service Contact
- Service Manager
- Technician

Step 21: Click

The **Create contact** page, **Authorizations** tab, **Companies** link is refreshed, and the added company association is displayed.

			Contact type			
LOCID	NameTy	pe ^{Base} locati	ADCR EALTONOTSCS	1TETHStatus Channe type	date	Expir
FR02501	SP	~	1	WSP	2/26/0	5

Step 22: Click

Step 22: Click V Next .

The Create contact page, Authorizations tab, Courses link is displayed

Basic info	Auth id Authorizations Comm	ents	Actions
Certification	s Active to service Companies	Courses	→ Add course
			→ Delete courses
support profi	ges to maintain contact information used le management. The fields indicated with omplete the transaction; other fields are o	an asterisk (*) are	
IBM confide	ential		
Reference			
Authorizati Name: Deau			
Name. Deau	1x, Jane		
Active cou	irses		
Course number	Course title Date entered Date taken	Expiration date	5.6
Expired co	urses		
Course number	Course title Date entered Date taken	Expiration date	
but accuracy		of the data given	
	IN THE CONTRACTOR OF THE CASE		

Step 23: To add a course to the contact, click on the **Add course** link from the **Actions** menu on the right. Otherwise skip to step 26.

Actions Add course
→ Delete courses

The Contact course association page is displayed.

IBM confidential	
Contact	
First name Middle name	Jane
Last name Title Number	Deaux
MEC01:IBM eserver xSerie	es Technical Principles and Problem Determination
Date taken:[M/d/yy]*	
	ased upon our most recently updated records, but accuracy cannot be guaranteed. If you believe o be inaccurate or have questions or concerns about it, please contact ibmsuprt@us.ibm.com

Select the applicable course from the **Number** drop down pick list. Enter the date the course was taken in the **Date taken** field.



The **Create contact** page, **Authorizations** tab, **Courses** link is refreshed, and the added course information is displayed.

Active course	15			
Course	Course title	Date entered	Date taken	Expiration date
<u>MXW01</u>	PC Basics	2/26/05	6/2/01	

Step 25: To add additional courses, repeat steps 23 and 24. Otherwise continue to step 26.



The Create contact page, Comments tab is displayed.

Create contact		
Basic info Auth id	Authorizations	Comments
Use these pages to maintain support profile management. required to complete the tran	The fields indica	ated with an asterisk (*) are
BM confidential		
Reference id:		
Authorization id:		
Name: Deaux, Jane		
Comments:		
Commence		
BM confidential Important notice The data provided above is bout accuracy cannot be guara above to be inaccurate or hav contact ibmsuprt@us.ibm.com	nteed. If you be ve questions or c	
Previous	OUpdate	Cancel

Enter any comments, as appropriate, in the **Comments** section.

Step 27: To complete contact creation, click on 🕤 Update

You may encounter the **Existing contact results** page if a possible match to the contact you are attempting to add is detected.

Existing c	ontact re	sults	5					
Use these pages to support profile ma required to comple	nagement. The f	elds indic	ated with an aster	isk (*) ;				
		detected.	You can cancel yo	our crea	tion or create	a ne	w conta	ct with
IBM confidential The following nam the new name.		detected.	You can cancel yo	our crea	tion or create	a ne		ct with
The following nam		detected.	You can cancel yo	our crea	tion or create	a ne	w conta Base locati	1
The following nam the new name.		detected. Status	You can cancel yo	our crea Type			Base	1
The following nam the new name.	e matches were						Base locati	ion

Click the **Contact name** link to view details of the existing company.

If you determine that the contact you are creating is a duplicate of the existing contact, click

Cancel. All of the contact information you have entered will be lost.

To continue creation of the contact using the data you have entered, click Create new

The Approval Letter page is displayed.

Approval letter				
			Actions	
	and send emails to those listed below. To To send an email click on send email.		→ Print letter	
print a letter click on print letter.	To serie an email cick on serie email.		→ Send eMail	
IBM confidential				
Letter				
Communicate to contact				
Authorization ID and PIN		*		
Contact				
First name Middle name	John	1		
Last name Title (ex: Mr., Mrs.)	Deaux			
Send to email:				
Contact type				
Help center access	Yes			
Done				

Step 28: From the **Communicate to contact** pick list, select the appropriate letter for the new contact.

Step 29: To print the selected letter, click on the **Print letter** link on the **Actions** menu on the right. Otherwise skip to step 30.

Aci	tions	
C	→ Print letter	
	→ Send eMail	

A new browser window will open, and the selected letter will be displayed.

🕗 IBM service and support profile management - approval letter print - Microsoft Intern 🖃 🔲 🔯
IBM. close
John Deaux, thank you for registering with SPM. Below is your Authorization ID and PIN that will authorize your access into SPM.
Authorization number:0118445343 PIN: 2507
To access SPM, you will first need to obtain a IBM ID and Password. If you don't have a Web ID and Password, click on the Register link on the login page (https://www.ibm.com/pc/partner/spm). After creating your IBM ID you will be routed back to the sign in page. After entering your new IBM ID and Password you will be prompted for your Authorization and PIN Number above.
Print this page
About IBM Privacy Contact

To print the letter, click B Print this page . Close the browser window.

Step 30: To email the selected letter, click on the **Send eMail** link on the **Actions** menu on the right. Otherwise, skip to step 31.

Actions			
→ Print	lette	6	
- Send	d eMa	D.	

Note: An email address must have been entered during contact creation in order for an email to be sent.

The Approval letter email send confirm page is displayed.

Approval let	ter email send confirm
support profile manager required to complete th IBM confidential	ntain contact information used in IBM service and ment. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are e transaction; other fields are optional.
Fmail	
Email Sent to	
The second s	ibmsuprt@us.ibm.com CAT TEST: Authorization ID and PIN

Click One . The Approval letter page is redisplayed.

Step 31: Click ^{ODDPR}. Your contact is created, and will be placed in **Approved** or **Pending** status, based on your assigned user privileges. The **IBM SPM** welcome page is displayed.

4.2.4. Create Helppack

Step 1: Sign in to the SPM site. See Section 2.0 Signing into SPM for more information.

Step 2: Click the **Action** link found on the SPM Navigation Menu. The Action subcategories are listed.

Note: You may not see all Action sub-categories listed. Your visibility to Action subcategories will depend on your assigned user privileges.

Step 3: Click the Create helppack link from the Action sub-category list.

Note: Your visibility to this link will depend on your assigned user privileges.

	tain user information used in IBM service ent. The fields indicated with an asterisk ((*) are
	transaction; other fields are optional.	→ Add Helppack
IBM confidential		- Delete helppack
Reference id: Authorization id: Status: New		
Name		
First name		
Middle name		
Last name		
Title (ex: Mr., Mrs.)		
Title/Email		
Job title		
Email		
Help center		
Help center access*		
Geography		
Geography	United States	~
	and the first hard	(free)

The Helppack user create page is displayed.

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Step 4: Complete the following sections, as appropriate, and click

Note: Required fields are noted in with a red asterisk (*).

Name Section

- First name *
- Middle name
- Last name *
- Title
Title/Email Section

- Job title
- Email *

Geography Section

- Geography *
- Country *
- Language *

Personal address Section

- Address 1 *
- Address 2
- Address 3
- City *
- City section
- State *
- Postal code *
- Personal phone #
- Fax #
- Work phone #
- Mobile phone #

Comments Section

Comments

Step 5: To add a helppack, click on the Add helppack link from the Actions menu on the right.



The User helppack edit page is displayed.

support profile man	maintain contact information agement. The fields indicat a the transaction; other fie	on used in IBM service and ted with an asterisk (*) are lds are optional.
IBM confidential		
Name		
First name Middle name Last name Title (ex: Mr., Mrs.) Helppack		
Number [*] Company name		
Channel type	AAP : AAP	~
but accuracy cannot	be guaranteed. If you bel ate or have questions or c	ost recently updated records, ieve any of the data given oncerns about it, please

Step 6: Complete the following fields, as appropriate, and click ODone

Note: Required fields are noted in with a red asterisk (*).

- Number *
- Company name
- Channel type *

The Helppack user create screen is refreshed, and the added helppack is displayed.

lelp	packs		
	Number	Company name	Channel type
	1234567890		AAP : AAP

Step 7: To add additional helppacks, repeat steps 5 and 6. Otherwise continue to step 8

Step 8: To delete a helppack, place a check mark next to the corresponding helppack and click **Delete helppack** from the right **Actions** menu. Otherwise continue to step 12.



Helppacks				
	Number	Company name	Channel type	
V	1234567890		AAP : AAP	

The User helppack delete page is displayed.

IBM confidentia	al	
Helppacks		
Number	Company name	Channel type
1234567890		AAP : AAP
Important noti The data provide	d above is based upon our n	nost recently updated records elieve any of the data given

Step 11: hh Delete . To cancel the certification deletion, click Cancel .

The Helppack user create page is refreshed, and the helppack updates are reflected.

Step 12: To complete helppack creation, click on 🕑 Update.

The helppack is created. The IBM SPM welcome page is displayed.

4.2.5. Pending Approvals

Step 1: Sign in to the SPM site. See Section 2.0 Signing into SPM for more information.

Step 2: Click the **Action** link found on the SPM Navigation Menu. The Action subcategories are listed.

Note: You may not see all Action sub-categories listed. Your visibility to Action sub-categories will depend on your assigned user privileges.

Step 3: Click Pending approvals link from the Action sub-category list.

Note: Your visibility to this link will depend on your assigned user privileges.

The **Pending approvals** page is displayed.

Pending approval	S
	tain pending approvals used in IBM service The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are on; other fields are optional.
IBM confidential Pending approvals Approvals	Approvale count
Pending approvals Approval type	Approvals count 6
	Approvals count 6 0

4.2.5.1. Company Approvals

How are Pending Company Approvals created?

Pending Company Approvals are created when a user with **Submit** privileges creates a new company. (See Section 4.2.1 Create BP/SP/OSP/WESS Company for more information on creating a new company.

Step 4: To access pending company approvals, click on the **Company approvals** link. Otherwise skip to step 9.

The **Pending company approvals view** page is displayed.

				Is used in TBM service	Views → Select all
	mplete the transact			ptional.	→ Deselect all
3M confider	ntial				
Companies					
Country	Date submitted	Submitter	LOCII	OCompany name	Company type
United States	2004-12-06 17:26:30.363698	DMS Load	39205	Adaptec	Other Service Partner
United States	2005-01-18	DMS Load	39380	Albertson's, Inc.	Other Service Partne
United States	2005-02-04 \$17:33:14.03968	DMS Load	39477	Lower Hudson Regional Information Center	Other Service Partne
United States	2005-02-23 00:08:14.357832	DMS Load	39527	National Education Associati	on Other Service Partner
	2005-02-25 00:07:05.447566	DMS Load	39559	The Relizon Company	Other Service Partner
United Kingdom	2005-02-23 14:06:23.728	Wess Cat Admin2		Submit cat test	WESS Account
Comments					
				< >	
ut accuracy of bove to be in	otice	ed. If you belie	eve any		

Step 5: To review an individual company for approval, click on the desired Company Name link.

The **Company Approval Request View** page is displayed. To review and approve/reject more than one company at a time, skip to step 7.

Company ann	vals >
Company app	roval request view
IBM confidential	
Reference id: -9993658 Status:	
Active: No	
Active: No General information	
	39205
General information	39205 0043177
General information Location id	
General information Location id Customer number	0043177
General information Location id Customer number Enterprise number	0043177
General information Location id Customer number Enterprise number Headquarters	0043177

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Step 6: Review the company information and click O Approve or O Reject, as appropriate.

If the company is approved, the company status is changed to approved. If no contact is associated to the approved company, the **Pending company approvals view** page is redisplayed, and the approved company is no longer listed.

If a contact is associated to the approved company, the Mass approval letters page is displayed.

Select the appropriated letter from **Select setter** field, and click **Done**. The **Pending company approvals view** page is redisplayed, and the approved company is no longer listed.

IBM SPM >				
Mass ap	proval le	etters		
Use these pages	s to print letters a	and send emails to those I To send an email click on		
IBM confident	ial			
available shorth	y.	as been scheduled. Your c	hanges will be	
and the second s	e to contacts			
Select CAT TES	ST: Authorizatio	n ID and PIN		~
ienter -				
Contacts				
Contact name	Contact type	Help center access Ema	ail Authorization id	Language
Dang, Jesse		Yes		English

If the company was rejected, the company status is changed to rejected.

The **Pending company approvals view** page is redisplayed, and the rejected company is no longer listed.

Step 7: To approve or reject multiple companies at once, click the **Company** check box(s) beside the companies you want to approve or click the **Select all** link from the **Actions** menu on the right to select all companies displayed.

Country	Date submitted	Submitter	LOCIE	OCompany name	Company type
	2005 01 18	DMS Load		Albertson's, Inc.	Other Service Partner
United States	2005-02-04 17:33:14.03968	DMS Load	39477	Lower Hudson Regional Information Center	Other Service Partner
Satet2 hatin!!	2005-02-23 00:08:14.357832	DMS Load	<mark>3</mark> 9527	National Education Association	Other Service Partner
United States	2005-02-25 00:07:05.447566	DMS Load	<mark>3</mark> 9559	The Relizon Company	Other Service Partner
United Kingdom	2005-02-23 14:06:23.728	Wess Cat Admin2		Submit cat test	WESS Account

Step 8: Click Approve or Reject, as appropriate. If a contact is associated to an approved company, the Mass approval letters page is displayed. Select the appropriated letter from Select Letter field, and click Done.

The **Pending Company Approvals View** page is displayed and the companies approved or rejected are NOT displayed. The company status is changed to approved or rejected, as appropriate.

4.2.5.2. Entitlement Renewals

How are Pending Entitlements created?

Overnight, an agent is run that compares today's date to the company's expiration date. If the expiration date is within 15 days of today's date, the company is placed on the Entitlement Approvals list.

Step 9: To access pending entitlement renewals, click on the **Entitlement renewals** link. Otherwise skip to step 14.

The **Pending entitlement renewals view** page is displayed.

Step 10: To review an individual company for renewal click on the desired **Company name** link. The **Company mass entitlement renewals request** page is displayed. To review renewal and approve/reject more than one company at a time, skip to step 12.

Step 11: Review the company information and click O Approve or O Reject, as appropriate.

The **Pending entitlement renewals view** page is redisplayed, and the company selected is no longer listed.

Step 12: To review multiple companies at once for renewal, click the **Company** check box(s) beside the companies you want to review or click the **Select all** link from the **Actions** menu on the right to select all companies displayed.

Step 13: Click O Mass approve or Mass reject, as appropriate.

The **Pending entitlement renewals view** page is redisplayed, and the companies selected are no longer listed.

4.2.5.3. Application Approvals

How are Pending SP Applications created?

The SP Application is sent out to the requesting company contact. When the recipient completes and submits the application, the pending record is created. See section 4.2.2 Create SP application for more information on submitting an application.

Step 14: To access pending sp application renewals, click on the **Application approvals** link.

The Pending application approvals view page is displayed.

Pendin Use these pag and support p	ending approvals > G application ap es to view and maintain pendir ofile management. The fields mplete the transaction; other f tial	ng approvals used in indicated with an aste	IBM service	
Companies	1			1121
Country	Date submitted	Submitter	LOCID	Company name
United States	2005-02-26 23:06:45:504	John Deaux		Sounds Xtreme
IBM confide	otice ided above is based upon our	most recently update	d records, a given	

Step 15: Click on the desired Company name link.

The Service partner application approval request page is displayed.

Service partner	r application approval
request	
Basic info Company	Authorizations Additional info
IBM confidential Reference id: 10004181 Status: Active: No	
Recipient	
Recipient Email	Deaux, John micrus@Us.ibm.com
General information	
Location id Customer number Enterprise number Headquarters	I.
Consultant	
IBM consultant	1
Service type	
Service type Service program level	
Geography	
Geography Country Language	United States United States English
but accuracy cannot be guar	based upon our most recently updated records, anteed. If you believe any of the data given we questions or concerns about it, please m
Next	Cancel

Step 16: Review the company information. Navigate through the tabs using the SNext button. Once you finish reviewing the application, click Approve or Reject, as appropriate.

If the application is approved, the **Create company** page is displayed, and the information from the application is populated. Complete the SP company creation, following the steps outlined in section 4.2.1 Create BP/SP/OSP/WESS Company of this document.

If the application is rejected, the **Pending application approvals view** is refreshed, and the rejected application is no longer displayed.

4.2.6. Pending Changes

If a company or contact is changed or updated by a user with Submit privileges, an SPM administrator must review and approve or reject the change. In addition, Internal user registrations must also be reviewed and approved.

Step 1: Sign in to the SPM site. See Section 2.0 Signing into SPM for more information.

Step 2: Click the **Action** link found on the SPM Navigation Menu. The Action subcategories are listed.

Note: You may not see all Action sub-categories listed. Your visibility to Action sub-categories will depend on your assigned user privileges.

Step 3: Click Pending changes link from the Action sub-category list.

Note: Your visibility to this link will depend on your assigned user privileges.

The **Pending changes view** page is displayed.

nding changes used in IBM service Ids indicated with an asterisk (*) are ter fields are optional.
Pending changes count
2
11
113
0
13
63
2
12
3

4.2.6.1. Company Changes

How are Pending Company Change Requests created?

Pending Company Change Requests are created when a user with internal **Submit** privileges or an external user with SP or OSP Admin privileges makes a change to a company.

Step 4: To access pending company changes, click on the **Company changes** link. Otherwise skip to step 9.

The **Pending company changes view** screen is displayed.

and support pro	s to view and main file management.	The fields in	dicated with	an asterisk (*)		Views → Select all	
equired to com	plete the transacti	on; other fie	lds are opti	onal.			
						→ Deselect all	
Country	Date submitted	Submitter	LOCID	Company nam		npany type testAuthorized Service	City
		Sagiv Levi	IL01001	Hayun LTD	1000	ner	
Israel	8/16/04				Part	liei	
United Kingd		Cat Catty	GB00102	SP 3 Cat test		testAuthorized Service	

Step 5: To review changes to an individual company, click on the desired **Company name** link. Otherwise skip to step 7.

The BP/SP/OSP/WESS company change request page is displayed.

	er company change
request	
and support profile manage	d maintain pending changes used in IBM service ment. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are ansaction; other fields are optional.
IBM confidential	
Reference id: 10002722	
Status: Pending change	
Active: No	
General information Loc id Customer#	IL01001 00459504
Enterprise #	L459504
Headquarters	No
CAC number	
Override activation	No
Status	Approved
Consultant	
IBM consultant	Yofe, Ronit
Service type	
Service type Service type	WSP

Note: This is a portion of the screen contents.

Step 6: Review the company's information changes and clic **Approve** or **Reject**, as appropriate.

Note: Changes are noted with red text beneath the original entry within SPM.

Company	Hayun LTD	
oonpuny	Chayon LTD	
Legal name	choyon cro	
Internet URL		
Company email		
Parts express	No	
Control number		
Purchase order number		
Tax exempt		
Tax exempt number 1		
Tax exempt number 2		
Decoupled parts	Yes	
50 - 500	No	

The **Pending company changes view** page is redisplayed, and the company selected is no longer listed.

Step 7: To review multiple companies at once for change approval, click the **Company** check box(s) beside the companies you want to review or click the **Select all** link from the **Actions** menu on the right to select all companies displayed.

Step 8: Click • Mass approve or × Mass reject, as appropriate.

The **Pending company changes view** page is redisplayed, and the companies selected are no longer listed.

4.2.6.2. Company Contact Association Changes

How are Pending Company Contact Association Requests created?

Pending Company Contact Association Requests are created when a user with internal **Submit** privileges or an external user with SP or OSP Admin privileges makes a change to a company / contact association.

Step 9: To access pending company contact association changes, click on the **Company contact association changes** link. Otherwise skip to step 14.

The **Pending company contact association changes view** screen is displayed.

					View	1911	
Use these pages to and support profile r					→ Se	lect all	
equired to complete					→ De	select all	
Company contac	t associati	ons					
Company Countr	yDate submitted	Submitter	Company LO	IDCompany Compar name	ıy	Contact name	Change type
Canada	2/10/05	Mr. Robert Winters	RE13103	NWD MicroAge		hardy, jean- eric	Delete
Chile	2/10/05	Juan Villouta	V88884	Edapi S.A.		Carcasson, Jorge	Update
Hungary	1/11/05	Zoltan Lozsan	HU00801	Nador Rendszerhaz	Kft	Forintos, Peter	Update
Netherlands	2/8/05	ldwer Wiersma	NL00301	AAC Cosmos B.V	-broor	Wiersma, Idwer	Update
Netherlands	2/8/05	ldwer Wiersma	NL00301	AAC Cosmos B.V	-broor	Kuijer, Jan	Update
Pakistan	8/24/04	Bilal Ahmed	PK00102	ABM infoTech		Alam, Fawad	Update
Pakistan	1/25/05	Dawer Yasin	PK00401	INFO TECH		Roohi, Nazia	Update
Romania	1/11/05	lon Neagu	R000201	ADM		Valentin, Mihai	Delete
Russian Federation	12/20/04	Mr., Alexander Novikov	RU02901	Metap		Novikov, Alexander	Update
Slovenia	1/30/05	Mr. Branko Marinko	SI00501	ITS Intertrade Sistem	i d.o.o.	Kavcic, Tomaz	Update
United States	2/10/05	Rick Sanders	CL277	dba: ITG - Intermount Technology Group	tain .	Hodgins, J.C.	Delete
Comments							

Step 10: To review company contact association changes to an individual company, click on the desired **Company name** link. Otherwise skip to step 12.

The Company contact association request page is displayed.

Company cor Use these pages to view a and support profile manag required to complete the t	BM service	
IBM confidential Company reference id:	200227	
User reference id: 1001 Status: Approved	18643	
Name		Viewe
Name First name	iean-eric	Views
International Control of Control	jean-eric	Views → View contact
First name	jean-eric hardy	
First name Middle name		
First name Middle name Last name		
First name Middle name Last name Title	hardy	

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Step 11: Review the association detail changes and clic
Approve or
Reject, as appropriate.

Note: Changes are noted with **red** text beneath the original entry within SPM. Deletions are reflected with **red** dashes (---).

Association detail	
Base location	Yes
	No
Channel type	SPDB : Service Provider DB
Claim authority	No

The **Pending company contact association changes view** page is redisplayed, and the company selected is no longer listed.

Step 12: To review multiple companies at once for contact association change approval, click the **Company** check box(s) beside the companies you want to review or click the **Select all** link from the **Actions** menu on the right to select all companies displayed.

Step 13: Click Step Mass approve or Mass reject, as appropriate.

The **Pending company contact association changes view** page is redisplayed, and the companies selected are no longer listed.

4.2.6.3. Company Contact Association Approvals

How are Pending Company Contact Association Approval Requests created?

Pending Company Contact Association Approval Requests are created when a user with internal **Submit** privileges or an external user with SP or OSP Admin privileges creates a contact association for an existing company.

Step 14: To access pending company contact association approvals, click on the **Company contact association approvals** link. Otherwise skip to step 22.

The Pending company contact association approvals view screen is displayed.

	ng com vals vie	pany co	ntact	association		
	3	100 10 10	11 N		Views	
and support	profile manag	gement. The fie	lds indicate	ges used in IBM service d with an asterisk (*) are	+ Select all	
required to c	omplete the t	transaction; oth	er fields ar	e optional.	+ Deselect all	
					Deserver an	
IBM confide					Contract and	
IBM confide Companie Country		Submitter	LOCID	Company name	Contact name	Change
Companie	5 Date	Submitter Diane Arnott	LOCID SC174	Company name NexInnovations Inc.		Change
Companie Country	S Date submitted		SC174	an a	Contact name	Change type

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Step 15: To review company contact association approvals for an individual company, click on the desired **Company name** link. Otherwise skip to step 22.

The Company contact association approvals request page is displayed.

intain pending changes used in IBM service t. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are tion; other fields are optional.
t. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are
t. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are
17
NexInnovations Inc.
NexInnovations Inc.
SC174
Oshawa
011
ON Canada
Approved
SPDB : Service Provider DB

Step 16: Review the information and click O Approve or Reject, as

appropriate.

If the company contact association is rejected, the **Pending company contact association approvals view** page is redisplayed, and the rejected company is no longer listed. Continue to step 22.

If the company contact association is approved, the **Approval letter** page is displayed. Select the appropriate letter from the **Select letter** field.

Approval letter		
		Actions
	ters and send emails to those listed below. To etter, To send an email click on send email.	→ Print letter
print a fottal analy on print it		→ Send eMail
IBM confidential		
Letter		
Communicate to contact	M Authorization and Pin Letter	~
Contact		
First name Middle name	Saed	
Last name	Vahid	
Title (ex: Mr., Mrs.)	Mr:	
Send to email:		
Contact type		
Help center access	Yes	

Step 17: To print the selected letter, click on the **Print letter** link on the **Actions** menu on the right. Otherwise skip to step 18.



A new browser window will open, and the selected letter will be displayed.

🗄 IBM service and support profile management - approval letter print - Microsoft Intern 🗔 🔲
IBM. dose
ohn Deaux, thank you for registering with SPM. Below is your authorization ID and PIN that will authorize your access into SPM.
Authorization number:0118445343 IN: 2507
o access SPM, you will first need to obtain a IBM ID and Password. If you don't have a Web ID and Password, click on the Register link on the ogin page (https://www.ibm.com/pc/partner/spm). After creating your BM ID you will be routed back to the sign in page. After entering your new IBM ID and Password you will be prompted for your Authorization and PIN Number above.
APrint this page
About IBM Privacy Contact
k]

To print the letter, click Print this page. Close the browser window.

Step 18: To email the selected letter, click on the **Send eMail** link on the **Actions** menu on the right. Otherwise, skip to step 19.

A	ctions
	→ Print letter
	(→ Send eMail)

Note: An email address must have been entered during contact creation in order for an email to be sent.

The Approval letter email send confirm page is displayed.

Approval lette	er email send confirm
support profile managem	tain contact information used in IBM service and ent. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are transaction; other fields are optional.
Sent to Sent from Subject Done	ibmsuprt@us.ibm.com CAT TEST: Authorization ID and PIN

Click One. The Approval letter page is redisplayed.

Step 19: Click ODone.

The **Pending company contact association approvals view** page is redisplayed, and the approved company is no longer listed.

Step 20: To review multiple companies at once for contact association approval, click the **Company** check box(s) beside the companies you want to review or click the **Select all** link from the **Actions** menu on the right to select all companies displayed.

Step 21: Click O Mass approve or Mass reject, as appropriate.

The **Pending company contact association view** page is redisplayed, and the companies selected are no longer listed.

4.2.6.4. Company Mass Contacts Relocates

How are Pending Company Mass Contact Relocates created?

Pending Company Mass Contact Relocates are created when a user with internal Submit privileges or an external user with SP or OSP Admin privileges moves a contact to or removes a contact from a company / contact association.

Step 22: To access pending company contact association approvals, click the **Company mass contacts relocates** link. Otherwise skip to step 27.

The Pending mass contacts relocates view screen is displayed.

Step 23: To review mass contacts relocates for an individual company, click on the desired **Company name** link. Otherwise skip to step 25.

The **Company mass contacts relocates request** page is displayed.

Step 24: Review the contact relocation details and clic
Approve or
Reject, as appropriate.

The **Pending mass contacts relocates view** page is redisplayed, and the company selected is no longer listed.

Step 25: To review multiple companies at once for mass contacts relocates approval, click the **Company** check box(s) beside the companies you want to review or click the **Select all** link from the **Actions** menu on the right to select all companies displayed.

Step 26: Click Step 26: Step 26: Click Step 26: Cli

The **Pending mass contacts relocates view** page is redisplayed, and the companies selected are no longer listed.

4.2.6.5. All Company Changes

The **All company changes** link allows you to review all company changes and company contact association changes from one view.

Step 27: To access all company change approvals, click on the **All company changes** link. Otherwise skip to step 32.

IBM SPM >	Pending a	pprovals :		28.0					
Pendir	ng all	comp	oany o	han	ges view				
11 11	5 4		70 .		100	8	Views		
and support	profile ma	nagement.	The fields	indicate	ges used in IBM ser d with an asterisk (→ Select	all	
required to c	omplete th	ne transact	ion; other	fields ar	e optional.		→ Desel	ect all	
IBM confide									
Compone type	submitte	ed	erCountry	City	Original location LOCID Company name	Future loc LOCIDCor nar	mpanyConta	ctChann type	elChange type
LOCID:GB0010	2 Company	Name:SP 3 C	at test						
Company	2/25/05	Cat Catty	United Kingdom	Greenoo	ckGB00102SP 3 Cat tes	t			Update
LOCID:HU0080	1 Company I	Name:Nador	Rendszerha	z Kft					
Company contact association	1/11/05	Zoltan Lozsan	Hungary	Budape	Nador stHU00801Rendszerha Kft	Z		WSP	Update
LOCID:NL00301	Company I	ame:AAC C	osmos B.V.	-noord-					
Company <u>contact</u> association	2/8/05	ldwer Wiersma	Netherland	IsZwolle	NL00301 AAC Cosmo B.Vnoord-			WSP	Update
Company contact	2/8/05	ldwer Wiersma	Netherland	IsZwolle	NL00301 AAC Cosmo B.Vnoord-			WSP	Update
association									
association LOCID:PK00102	-	Name:ABM In	foTech						

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Step 28: To review company changes for an individual company, click on the **Company** component type link. Otherwise skip to step 29.

The **BP/SP/OSP/WESS company change request** page is displayed. See section 4.2.6.1 Company Changes for more information on approving or rejecting company changes.

Step 29: To review company contact association changes for an individual company, click on the **Company contact association** component type link. Otherwise skip to step 30.

The **Company contact association** request page is displayed. See section 4.2.6.2 Company Contact Association Changes for more information on approving company contact association changes.

Step 30: To review multiple companies and company contact associations at once for mass approval or rejection, click the **Component type** check box(s) beside the companies you want to review or click the **Select all** link from the **Actions** menu on the right to select all component types displayed.



The **Pending all companies change view** page is redisplayed, and the component types selected are no longer listed.

4.2.6.6. Contact Changes

How are Pending Contact Change Requests created?

Pending Contact Change Requests are created when a user with internal **Submit** privileges or an external user with SP or OSP Admin privileges makes a change to a contact (Clicks the **Edit** link beside the contact). These roles include: BP Admin 2, WESS Admin 2, WESS TSAR & WESS Rep, SP & OSP External Admin privileges.

Step 32: To access pending contact change requests, click on the **Contact changes** link. Otherwise skip to step 37.

The Pending contact changes view page is displayed.

					- 10 100	Views		
Use these pages to and support profile						+ Selec	t all	
required to complet						+ Dese	elect all	
Base location Base	Date	Submitter	Contact	LOCID	And the second second			
locationCountry	submitted	Submitter	name	LUCID	Company nar	ne	City	Change type
A second seco		Greg Nutchey			CompuSmart Va			type
locationCountry	submitted		name	RE12991	19 B.	ancouver	Vancouver	type Update
locationCountry Canada	submitted 2/8/05	Greg Nutchey	name O'neil, Mark Chan, Vincent	RE12991	CompuSmart Va	ancouver ancouver	Vancouver	type Update Update
IocationCountry	submitted 2/8/05 2/8/05	Greg Nutchey Greg Nutchey Mr. Francis van	name O'neil, Mark Chan, Vincent Dorsman, Jeroen	RE12991 RE12991	CompuSmart Va CompuSmart Va Issue Informatio	ancouver ancouver n '. n	Vancouver Vancouver	Update Update Update

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Step 33: To review contact changes for an individual contact, click on the desired **Contact name** link. Otherwise skip to step 35.

The Contact change request page is displayed.

and support profile ma	w and maintain pending changes used in IBM service nagement. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are 1e transaction; other fields are optional.
72.12	
IBM confidential	
Reference id: 100146 Authorization id: 000	
Reference id: 100146	
Reference id: 100146 Authorization id: 000	
Reference id: 100146 Authorization id: 000 Name First name	0795377
Reference id: 100146 Authorization id: 000 Name First name Middle name	Jeroen
Reference id: 100146 Authorization id: 000 Name First name Middle name Last name	00795377 Jeroen Dorsman

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Step 34: Review the contact information and click O Approve or O Reject, as appropriate.

Note: Changes are noted with **red** text beneath the original entry within SPM. Deletions are reflected with **red** dashes (- - -).

Help center		
Help center access	Yes	
Channel type		

The **Pending contact changes view** page is redisplayed, and the contact selected is no longer listed.

Step 35: To review multiple contacts at once for contact change approval, click the check box(s) beside the contacts you want to review or click the **Select all** link from the **Actions** menu on the right to select all contacts displayed.

Step 36: Click Step as approve or Mass reject, as appropriate.

The **Pending contact changes view** page is redisplayed, and the contacts selected are no longer listed.

4.2.6.7. Contact Certification Association Changes

How are Pending Contact Certification Association Change Requests created?

Pending Contact Certification Association Change Requests are created when a user with **external** SP or OSP Admin privileges makes a change to an existing contact certification association.

Step 37: To access pending contact certification association changes, click on the **Contact certification association changes** link. Otherwise skip to step 42.

The **Pending contact certification association changes view** screen is displayed.

lse these pages to view						
ind support profile man					\rightarrow Select all	
equired to complete the	e transaction; other	fields are optiona	al.		→ Deselect a	all
(BM confidential						
Contact certification	associations					
contact certification						
Contact Country	Date submitted	Submitter	Contact	Cer	tificate type	Change typ
	Date submitted	Submitter Mr. Recep Hacilar	name		tificate type ricer Number	Change typ Delete
Contact Country			name Ayhan, Salih	Serv		
Contact Country Turkey Turkey	11/27/04	Mr. Recep Hacilar	name Ayhan, Salih	Serv	ricer Number	Delete
Contact Country	11/27/04	Mr. Recep Hacilar	name Ayhan, Salih	Serv	ricer Number	Delete

Step 38: To review contact certification association changes for an individual contact, click on the desired **Contact country** link. Otherwise skip to step 40.

The Contact certification association request page is displayed.

Contact Certi	fication association request
and support profile mana	and maintain pending changes used in IBM service agement. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are transaction; other fields are optional.
IBM confidential	
Reference id: 10019210 Authorization id: 0194	
Contact	
First name	Rupert
Middle name	
Last name	Bear
Title	
DV AMPA AND	
Certification	
Certification Certificate	A+

Note: This is a portion of the page contents.

Step 39: To review the contact certification association details and click **Approve** or **Reject**, as appropriate.

Note: Changes are noted with **red** text beneath the original entry within SPM. Deletions are reflected with **red** dashes (- - -).

Association detail		
Certification number		
Certified	×	
Date taken	2/14/04	
	2/14/02	
Expiration date	2/14/05	

The **Pending company contact association changes view** page is redisplayed, and the company selected is no longer listed.

Step 40: To review multiple changes at once for contact association change approval, click the check box(s) beside the contacts you want to review or click the **Select all** link from the **Actions** menu on the right to select all contacts displayed.

Step 41: Click Click Mass approve or Mass reject, as appropriate.

The **Pending contact certification association changes view** page is redisplayed, and the contacts selected are no longer listed.

4.2.6.8. Contact Certification Association Approvals

How are Pending Contact Certification Association Approval Requests created?

Pending Contact Certification Association Approval Requests are created when a user with **external** SP or OSP Admin privileges creates a contact certification association.

Step 42: To access pending contact certification association approvals, click on the **Contact certification association approvals** link. Otherwise skip to step 47.

The **Pending contact certification association approvals view** page is displayed.

Step 43: To review contact certification associations for an individual contact, click on the desired **Contact** link. Otherwise skip to step 45.

The Contact certification association request page is displayed.

Step 44: To review contact certification associations contact details and click

Reject, as appropriate.

The **Pending company contact certification association approvals view** page is redisplayed, and the contact selected is no longer listed.

Step 45: To review multiple contact certification associations at once, click the check box(s) beside the contacts you want to review or click the **Select all** link from the **Actions** menu on the right to select all contacts displayed.

Step 46: Click Step Mass approve or Mass reject, as appropriate.

The **Pending contact certification association approvals view** page is redisplayed, and the contacts selected are no longer listed.

4.2.6.9. Internal User Registrations

How are Pending Internal User Registration Requests created?

Pending Internal User Requests are created when an Internal user registers for access to SPM at the Internal User Registration page.

Step 47: To access pending contact certification association changes, click on the **Contact certification association changes** link.

The Pending internal user registrations view page is displayed.

	g <mark>internal</mark> ι	iser registr	ations view
and support pr	ofile management, 1 nplete the transactio	ain pending changes The fields indicated w on; other fields are op	ith an asterisk (*) are
Registration	s		
Country	Date submitted	Submitter	Comments
Canada	12/17/04	last, test	Access requested for Authorized Service Partner and
Canada	12/17/04	url, tst	Access requested for
United Kingdom	1/17/05	Koets, Koos	Access requested for Authorized Service Partner and InfoTips
United Kingdom	1/18/05	Warwel, Ralf	Access requested for Authorized Service Partner and InfoTips
United States	1/18/05	Harris, Scott	Access requested for Authorized Service Partner and InfoTips
United States	1/18/05	Russo, Michelle	Access requested for
United States	1/18/05	Deare, John	Access requested for Other Service Partner and
United States	1/18/05	Hood, Robin	Access requested for Authorized Service Partner and
United States	1/18/05	time, Third	Access requested for Authorized Service Partner and
United States	1/18/05	Time, Forth	Access requested for Authorized Service Partner and
United States	1/18/05	Workfurme, Pleeze	Access requested for Authorized Service Partner and
United States	1/19/05	Wurk, Pleeze	Access requested for
United States	1/19/05	user, tst	Access requested for Authorized Service Partner and

Step 48: To review an internal user registration, click on the desired Country link.

The User registration approval request page is displayed.

IBM SPM > Pending ch		
User registra	ation approval request	
and support profile man	and maintain pending changes used in IBM service agement. The fields indicated with an asterick (*) are a transaction; other fields are optional.	
IBM confidential Reference id: 1001928 Authorization id:	7	
Contact		Actions
First name Middle name Last name Title	John Deare	→ Edit privileges
Title/Email		
Job title Email	disneyshell@yahoo.com	
Geography		
Geography Country Language	United States United States English	
Comments		
Access requested for Ut	her Service Partner and	
Comments		
	0	
🛞 Reject 🚭	Approve 🚫 Cancel	

Step 49: To edit user privileges, click on the Edit privileges link from Actions menu on the right.

The User registration approval request page is displayed.

AC	tions			
-			-	<u> </u>
(→ E	dit pr	ivileae	15	

The User privileges edit page is displayed.

ileaes edit		
to view and maintain use le management. The fiel	ds indicated with an aster	risk (*)
		Actions
Dea	ire	→ Add role → Delete roles → Add potification
		→ Delete notifications
Name Geograp	hies Countries	Enterprises Companies
Name	e Geographies	Countries
rship	Notifications	
Owner type	Expiration	Change
Marketing rep		
Warranty consultant		
Case coordinator	Routing nun	nber:
	le management. The fiel omplete the transaction; Joh Dea disr Name Geograp Name rship Owner type Marketing rep Warranty consultant Case coordinator	to view and maintain user priveleges used in IBM emanagement. The fields indicated with an aste complete the transaction; other fields are optional. John Deare disneyshell@yahoo.com Name Geographies Countries Name Geographies Countries Name Geographies rship Notifications Owner type Expiration Marketing rep Warranty consultant Case coordinator Routing nur

Step 51: To add a role to the user, click on the **Add role** link from the **Actions** menu on the right.



The **Add Role** page is displayed.

and support profile mana	and maintain user priveleges used in IBM service agement. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are
required to complete the IBM confidential	transaction; other fields are optional.
User	
First name	John
Middle name	
Last name Email	Deare disneyshell@yahoo.com
Role	2.4 2.76
Company type*	Authorized Service Partner 💙
Applies to*	Internal

Step 52: Complete the following fields, as appropriate.

. •	Company type
-----	--------------

- Applies to
- . Role

Step 53: Click 🕤 Update

The User privileges edit page redisplays, and the selected role is displayed.

Roles						
	Company type	Name	Geographies	Countries	Enterprises	Companies
	Authorized Service Partner	SP_Consultant	none	none	none	none

Step 54: Click the **none** link under the Geographies column to associate the appropriate geography(s) to the role.

The User privilege geographies/countries edit page is displayed.

User privileg edit	e geographies/countrie	S
and support profile man	v and maintain user priveleges used in IBM s agement. The fields indicated with an asteris e transaction; other fields are optional.	
User		Actions
First name Middle name Last name Email	John Deare disneyshell@yahoo.com	→ Add geography→ Remove geographies
Privilege		
Name	SP_Consultant	
Geography		
Geography Geography		Countries Access

Step 55: Click the **Add geography** link from the **Actions** menu on the right. The **Add user privilege geography** page is displayed.

and support profile mana	and maintain user priveleges used in IBM service agement. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are transaction; other fields are optional.
(BM confidential	
User	
First name	John
Middle name	
	Deces
Last name	Deare
The second s	disneyshell@yahoo.com
The second s	
Email	
Email Privilege	disneyshell@yahoo.com

Step 56: Select the applicable geography from the Geography pick list. Click

The User privilege geographies/countries edit page is displayed.

IEM SPM	>		
User	privilege g	eographies/countries	
edit			
and suppo	ort profile manageme o complete the trans	naintain user priveleges used in IBM service nt. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are action; other fields are optional.	
User			Actions
First name		John	→ Add geography
Middle name	8		10 51 W W
Last name Email		Deare disneyshell@yahoo.com	+ Remove geographies
Geograp	phy Geography	Countries	Access
	LA	countries	
		Argentina	
		Belize	
		Bolivia	
		Brazil	
		Chile	
		Colombia	
		Costa Rica	
		Cuba	
		Dominican Republic	
		Ecuador	
		El Salvador	
		Quatamala	

Step 56: Click the first checkbox to select all countries in the geography, or select individual country checkboxes to assign the role to only select countries within the geography.

Geography	Countries	Access
LA		
	Argentina	
	Belize	
	Bolivia	
	Brazil	
	Chile	

Step 57: To add additional geographies, repeat steps 55 and 56. Otherwise continue to step 58.

Step 58: Click 🕤 Update

The User registration approval request page is redisplayed.

Step 59: Click
Approve or
Reject, as appropriate.

If the user registration is rejected, the **Pending company contact association approvals view** page is redisplayed, and the rejected company is no longer listed. Continue to step 22.

If the user registration is approved, the **Approval letter** page is displayed. Select the appropriate letter from the **Select letter** field.

		Actions	
Use these pages to print letters and send emails to those listed below. To print a letter click on print letter. To send an email click on send email.		⇒ Print	letter
		→ Send	eMail
IBM confidential			
		1	
Letter			
Communicate to contact			
Authorization ID and PIN		¥	
Contact			
First name Middle name	John		
Last name	Deare		
Title (ex: Mr., Mrs.)			
Send to email:	disneyshell@yahoo.com		
Contact type			
Help center access			

Step 60: To print the selected letter, click on the **Print letter** link on the **Actions** menu on the right. Otherwise skip to step 61.



A new browser window will open, and the selected letter will be displayed.



To print the letter, click Print this page. Close the browser window.

Step 61: To email the selected letter, click on the **Send eMail** link on the **Actions** menu on the right. Otherwise, skip to step 62.



Note: An email address must have been entered during user creation in order for an email to be sent.

The Approval letter email send confirm page is displayed.

Approval let	ter email send confirm
support profile manage	ntain contact information used in IBM service and ment. The fields indicated with an asterisk (*) are e transaction; other fields are optional.
Sent to	ibmsuprt@us.ibm.com CAT TEST: Authorization ID and PIN
Sent from Subject	

Click One . The Approval letter page is redisplayed.

Step 62: Click Content of the **Pending internal user registrations view** page is redisplayed and the approved user is no longer listed.

5.0 Signing out of SPM

When you are ready to leave the SPM site, be sure to Sign out.

Step 1: Click the Sign out link, found on the left Navigation Menu.



The IBM SPM page is displayed. You are now logged out of the SPM website.

		Country/region [select]	Terms of use
			Search
Home Products	Services & solutions Support & downloads M	ly account	
ІВМ SPM	IBM SPM		
	IBM service and support profile management	nt	
Related links • Personal Computing Support	This site maintains the company and account profil 'WESS', 'service providers', other service provider 'business partners' requiring access to service and tools. Authorization numbers and PINs for helpcent are created within this application.	s' and support	
About IBM Privac	Sign in	-	

6.0 IMPORTANT NOTE

This is not a complete version of the SPM Users Guide. The full version should be posted on the SPM website in the near future. Until then, please contact your SPM Geography Representative if you have any questions regarding function not covered in this guide